

CHILD CARE AND DEVELOPMENT FUND PLAN

FOR COLORADO

FFY 2008-2009

This Plan describes the CCDF program to be conducted by the State for the period 10/1/07 - 9/30/09. As provided for in the applicable statutes and regulations, the Lead Agency has the flexibility to modify this program at any time, including changing the options selected or described herein.

The official text of the applicable laws and regulations govern, and the Lead Agency acknowledges its responsibility to adhere to them regardless of the fact that, for purposes of simplicity and clarity, the specific provisions printed herein are sometimes paraphrases of, or excerpts and incomplete quotations from, the full text.

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 165 hours per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and reviewing the collection of information.

An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

(Form ACF 118 Approved OMB Number: 0970-0114 expires [DATE])

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AMENDMENTS LOG

PART 1		ADMINISTRATION
	1.1	Lead Agency Information
	1.2	State Child Care (CCDF) Contact Information
	1.3	Estimated Funding
	1.4	Estimated Administration Cost
	1.5	Administration of the Program
	1.6	Use of Private Donated Funds
	1.7	Use of State Pre-Kindergarten (Pre-K) Expenditures for CCDF-
		Eligible Children
	1.8	Improper Payments
PART 2		DEVELOPING THE CHILD CARE PROGRAM
	2.1	Consultation and Coordination
	2.2	Public Hearing Process
	2.3	Public-Private Partnerships
PART 3		CHILD CARE SERVICES OFFERED
	3.1	Description of Child Care Services
	3.2	Payment Rates for the Provision of Child Care
	3.3	Eligibility Criteria for Child Care
	3.4	Priorities for Serving Children and Families
	3.5	Sliding Fee Scale for Child Care Services
PART 4		PARENTAL RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES
	4.1	Application Process / Parental Choice
	4.2	Records of Parental Complaints
	4.3	Unlimited Access to Children in Child Care Settings
	4.4	Criteria or Definitions Applied by TANF Agency to Determine
		Inability to Obtain Child Care
PART 5		ACTIVITIES & SERVICES TO IMPROVE THE QUALITY AND
		AVAILABILITY OF CHILD CARE
	5.1	Quality Earmarks and Set-Asides
	5.2	Good Start, Grow Smart Planning and Development

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

DADT		HEALTH AND CARRENT DECLIDEMENTS FOR DOCUMEDS
PART 6		HEALTH AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS FOR PROVIDERS
	6.1	(50 States & District of Columbia only) Health and Safety Requirements for Center-based Providers
	6.2	Health and Safety Requirements for Group Home Providers
	6.3	Health and Safety Requirements for Family Child Care Providers
	6.4	Health and Safety Requirements for In-Home Providers
	6.5	Exemptions to Health and Safety Requirements
	6.6	Enforcement of Health and Safety Requirements
	6.7	Exemptions from Immunization Requirements
PART 7		HEALTH AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS IN THE
		TERRITORIES
	7.1	Health and Safety Requirements for Center-based Providers in the Territories
	7.2	Health and Safety Requirements for Group Home Providers in the
	, 	Territories
	7.3	Health and Safety Requirements for Family Child Care Providers in
	,	the Territories
	7.4	Health and Safety Requirements for In-Home Providers in the Territories
	7.5	Exemptions to Territorial Health and Safety Requirements
	7.6	Enforcement of Territorial Health and Safety Requirements
	7.7	Exemptions from Territorial Immunization Requirements
APPENDIX	X 1 PR	OGRAM ASSURANCES AND CERTIFICATIONS
APPENDI	X 2 EL	IGIBILITY AND PRIORITY TERMINOLOGY
APPENDE	X 3 AD	DITIONAL CERTIFICATIONS (on file - not included here)
REQUIRE	D ATTA	CHMENTS
	2.1.2	Smart Start Colorado Strategic Plan February 2007
	2.2	Consumer Response to CCDF State Plan Survey
	3.1.1	Child Care Policy Manual May 2007
		A Child Care Certificate (formerly J)
		County Reimbursement Rates (formerly Attachment A)
	3.2.B	Market Rate Survey - Conducted Nov 2006 (formerly Attachment B)
	3.3.2.	<u> </u>
	3.4.2	County Eligibility Levels (formerly Attachment D) Eff 06.01.07
	3.5.1	Parent Fees (formerly Attachment E)
	4.1.1	Application for Child Care Assistance Services
	4.4	Colorado TANF State Plan (formerly Attachment G)
	4.4	TANF State Plan January 2006
	5.2.1	Early Learning Guidelines Bldg Blocks Draft June 2007
	5.2.5	State Plan for Prof Dev – Office of Professional Development

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

AMENDMENTS LOG

Child Care and Development Services Plan for For the period: 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

SECTION AMENDED	EFFECTIVE/ PROPOSED EFFECTIVE DATE	DATE SUBMITTED TO ACF	DATE APPROVED BY ACF

Instructions:

- 1) Lead Agency completes the first 3 columns and sends a photocopy of this Log (showing the latest amendment sent to ACF) <u>and</u> the amended section(s) to the ACF Regional contact. A copy of the Log, showing the latest amendment pending in ACF, is retained in the Lead Agency's Plan.
- 2) ACF completes column 4 and returns a photocopy of the Log to the grantee.
- 3) The Lead Agency replaces this page in the Plan with the copy of the Log received from ACF showing the approval date.

Note: This process depends on repeated subsequent use of the <u>same</u> Log page over the life of the Plan. At any time the Log should reflect all amendments, both approved and pending in ACF. The Lead Agency is advised to retain those "old" plan pages that are superseded by amendments in a separate appendix to its Plan.

Effective Date: October 1, 2007	
Amended Effective:	

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

PART 1 ADMINISTRATION

The agency shown below has been designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the State (or Territory), to represent the State (or Territory) as the Lead Agency. The Lead Agency agrees to administer the program in accordance with applicable Federal laws and regulations and the provisions of this Plan, including the assurances and certifications appended hereto. (658D, 658E)

1.1 Lead Agency Information (as designated by State chief executive officer)

Name of Lead Agency: Colorado Department of Human Services

Address of Lead Agency: 1575 Sherman Street

Denver, CO 80203

Name and Title of the Lead Agency's Chief Executive Officer:

Karen L. Beye, Executive Director

Phone Number: (303) 866-5096 Fax Number: (303) 866-4214

E-Mail Address: <u>Karen.Beye@state.co.us</u>

Web Address for Lead Agency (if any): http://www.cdhs.state.co.us

1.2 State Child Care (CCDF) Contact Information (day-to-day contact)

Name of the State Child Care Contact (CCDF): Rosemarie Allen Title of State Child Care Contact: State Child Care Administrator

Address: Colorado Department of Human Services

Division of Child Care 1575 Sherman St., 1st Floor

Denver, CO 80203

Phone Number: (303) 866-5093 **Fax Number:** (303) 866-4453

E-Mail Address: Rosemarie. Allen@state.co.us

Name of the State Child Care Contact (CCDF): Leslie Bulicz

Title of State Child Care Contact: Child Care Programs Administrator **Address:** Colorado Department of Human Services

Division of Child Care 1575 Sherman St., 1st Floor

Denver, CO 80203

Phone Number: (303) 866-4556 **Fax Number:** (303) 866-4453

E-Mail Address: <u>Leslie.Bulicz@state.co.us</u>

Phone Number for child care subsidy program information (for the public) (if any): Public should contact county department of human/social services in which they reside.

Web Address for child care subsidy program information (for the public) (if any): http://www.cdhs.state.co.us/childcare/cccap home.htm

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

1.3 Estimated Funding

The Lead Agency <u>estimates</u> that the following amounts will be available for child care services and related activities during the 1-year period: October 1, 2007 through September 30, 2008. (§98.13(a))

CCDF: \$ 61,000,000

Federal TANF Transfer to CCDF: \$ 30,000,000

Direct Federal TANF Spending on Child Care: \$ unknown State CCDF Maintenance of Effort Funds: \$ 8,900,000

State Matching Funds: \$ 27,000,000 Total Funds Available: \$ 126,900,000

1.4 Estimated Administration Cost

The Lead Agency <u>estimates</u> that the following amount (and percentage) of Federal CCDF and State Matching Funds will be used to administer the program (not to exceed 5 percent): \$\$\\$\(\frac{2}{500,000} \) (1.9%). (658E(c) (3), \\$\\$98.13(a), 98.52)

1.5 Administration of the Program

Does the Lead Agency directly administer and implement <u>all</u> services, programs and
activities funded under the CCDF Act, <u>including</u> those described in Part 5.1 –
Activities & Services to Improve the Quality and Availability of Child Care, Quality
Earmarks and Set-Aside?

П	Yes.
	No. If no, use the table below to identify the name and type of agency that
	delivers services and activities. (If the Lead Agency performs the task, mark
	"n/a" in the box under "Agency." If more than one agency performs the
	task, identify all agencies in the box under "Agency," and indicate in the box
	to the right whether each is a non-government entity.)

Service/Activity	Agency	Non-Government Entity (see Guidance for definition)
Determines individual eligibility:		
a) TANF families	County Depts. of Human/Social Services	☐ Yes ⊠ No
b) Non-TANF families	County Depts. of Human/Social Services	☐ Yes ⊠ No
Assists parents in locating care	Qualistar Early Learning – Child Care Resource & Referral Service	⊠ Yes □ No
Makes the provider payment	County Depts. of Human/Social Services	☐ Yes ⊠ No

Quality activities	County Depts. of Human/Social	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	Services		
Quality activities	Community College of Denver	☐ Yes	⊠ No
Quality activities	Colorado Department of	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	Education		
Quality activities	Qualistar Early Learning	⊠ Yes	□ No
Other:		Yes	☐ No

If the Lead Agency uses outside agencies to deliver services and activities, describe how the Lead Agency maintains overall control.

The Colorado Department of Human Services (CDHS), Division of Child Care is responsible for supervision of the 64 Colorado counties and their administration of the Colorado Child Care Assistance Program (CCCAP). Under the CCCAP umbrella, CCDF funds are used to provide direct services. Annually, CCDF funds along with state funds are allocated to counties for TANF and low-income child care. Every two years counties must report to the State utilizing the approved county plan for the administration of those funds and agree to comply with both state and federal laws and regulations.

The Colorado Board of Human Services adopts regulations to which the counties must adhere in the administration of the child care program. Under these regulations, counties are given flexibility to set county-specific policies that do not conflict with state or federal regulations. State CCCAP staff monitor counties through on-going review of county policies to ensure program compliance, throughout the year.

CDHS auditors periodically audit county human service programs including CCCAP. These audits include financial and case reviews. Irregularities are reported and corrective action may result. In addition, state CCCAP staff provides both program training and technical assistance to county child care staff, supervisors and administrators.

The Division of Child Care contracts with, oversees and maintains ongoing contacts with other agencies providing CCDF-funded services described in Part 5. All agencies providing the CCDF-funded services described in Part 5 are required to submit monthly billings based on their approved budgets and contract stipulations. All of these agencies are also required to submit quarterly or semi-annual programmatic progress reports and annual programmatic summary reports describing accomplishments and outcomes of the activities included within their contracts. The Division of Child Care meets with these agencies monthly as needed and is involved in routine committee meetings, conferences, forums and sub-contractor selection decisions as needed to monitor the work being completed by these agencies.

All agencies providing CCDF-funded services described in Part 5 must certify that federal regulations and Lead Agency guidelines are followed as part of the contract

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

signature and approval process and that these same requirements will be included in any sub-contracts. All contracts for CCDF-funded services include the Child Care and Development Fund Final Rule as a contract exhibit. All of these contracts also include specific contractor work plans that stipulate performance indicators, outcome measures, products, deliverables, and standards to be followed in performing the contractual work. The performance indicators and outcomes all tie directly to the purpose of the CCDF: increasing the quality, availability and/or affordability of child care. Contractors must report on their contract performance indicators, outcome measures, status of products, deliverables and benchmarks in their quarterly/semi-annual progress reports, annual reports and applications for contract renewal, where appropriate.

The Division of Child Care follows State of Colorado and Department of Human Services procurement rules and guidelines in developing and monitoring contracts for CCDF-funded services. These guidelines include requirements and stipulations on when and how competitive processes through Request for Proposals (RFPs) or Requests for Qualified Offerers must occur. They also specify when sole source procurements may be made and for how long a sole source procurement may be used, along with specifications on when interagency agreements, memoranda of understanding, purchase of service agreements and other procurement methods may be used. The Division of Child Care annually reviews contractor performance, funding availability and alternative procurement methods, including the possibility of using competitive award processes, prior to deciding whether or not new competition or contract renewal are in the best interests of the State and federal government. With the exception of the School Readiness Subsidization project, the Division of Child care does not use multi-year contracts for services described in Part 5.

The content of Division of Child Care contracts, interagency agreements, memoranda of understanding and Purchase of Services agreements is determined by the Colorado Procurement Code as implemented by the Colorado Department of Human Services Contracts Management Unit. In addition to requiring contractors to adhere to the stipulations in the CCDF Final Rules, all contracts and interagency agreements include the following:

- ⇒ Contractor work plan—activities, timelines, products, performance measures, responsibilities for performing work; contractor reporting and billing/payment procedures;
- ⇒ Procedures for discussing and resolving problems that occur between the State and the contractor;
- ⇒ Requirements that all federal and state rules and regulations applicable to the contract be complied with;
- ⇒ Procedures for making contract and budget changes; contract extension and termination procedures;
- \Rightarrow A line item budget and budget narrative; compensation and maximum payable specifications; and
- ⇒ Designated contract representatives in the contracting agencies.

<u>State general provisions</u> included in contracts contain specific requirements related to:

 \Rightarrow Federal funds contingency;

Effective Date:	October 1, 2007
Amended Effect	ive.

	\Rightarrow	Independent contractor requirements;
		Contract beneficiary;
		Contractor insurance requirements;
		Contractor license/approval and insurance requirements;
		Records maintenance, confidentiality, retention and availability;
		Requirements;
		Performance monitoring;
		Audit requirements;
		Conflicts of interest;
		Required conformance with all applicable federal and state laws and
		regulations, including discrimination and lobbying restrictions;
	\Rightarrow	Assignment, delegation and subcontracting requirements;
	\Rightarrow	Litigation, dispute resolution, remedies, and severability;
	\Rightarrow	Integration of understandings;
		Proprietary information;
	\Rightarrow	Discrimination complaints;
	\Rightarrow	Press releases;
	\Rightarrow	Debarment certifications;
	\Rightarrow	Prohibition against software piracy;
	\Rightarrow	Rights in data and copyright (federal reserved rights); and
	\Rightarrow	Exhibits-interpretation, venue, and vendor offset requirements.
	Special	Provisions required by State Fiscal Rule 3-1 are included in all contracts and
	include.	
		Fund availability after the current fiscal year;
		Bond requirements;
		Indemnification;
		Discrimination and affirmative action requirements; and
		Colorado labor preference.
1.6	Use of 1	Private Donated Funds
	Will the	e Lead Agency use private funds to meet a part of the matching requirement
		CCDF pursuant to §98.53(e)(2)?
		Yes. If yes, are those funds:
		Donated directly to the State?
		☑ Donated to a separate entity or entities designated to receive
		private donated funds?
		How many entities are designated to receive private donated fund? $\underline{1}$
		Provide information below for each entity:
		Name: Mile High United Way
		Address: 2505 18 th Street, Denver, CO 80211
		Contact: Cecilia Broeder, Director
		,

			Type:	Non-governmental community organization
		No.		
<u>1.7</u>	Use of	f State Pr	e-Kindergarten (Pr	e-K) Expenditures for CCDF-Eligible Children
	1.7.1			Il State expenditures for Pre-K programs be used naintenance of effort (MOE) requirement?
			Yes, and:	
		•	•	that its level of effort in full day/full year child en reduced, pursuant to §98.53(h)(1).
			· -	entage of the MOE requirement that will be met as.(Not to exceed 20%.)
		requ Pre-	irement, the follow	expenditures to meet more than 10% of the MOE ing describes how the State will coordinate its rvices to expand the availability of child care
			No.	
	1.7.2			Il State expenditures for Pre-K programs be used fatching Fund requirement? (§98.53(h))
			Yes, and	
		·—	· -	ntage of the Matching Fund requirement that will nditures. (Not to exceed 30%.)
		Mat coor	ching Fund require	expenditures to meet more than 10% of the ment, the following describes how the State will d child care services to expand the availability of):
	Early expand state-f	tate is wor Childhood the avai funded pro g that wo	rking through county d Council programs lability of child care e-k through a separa	quality and availability improvement grants and to coordinate pre-K and child care services to , including full-year care services. The availability of te lead agency extends the child care assistance seen used for those same hours of care for eligible
			No.	

1.7.3 If the State answered yes to 1.7.1 or 1.7.2, the following describes State efforts to ensure that pre-K programs meet the needs of working parents: (§98.53(h)(2))

The state-funded Colorado Pre-school Program requires that local programs and parents create an agreement on how family needs will be met. Legislation allows two slots to be used per child if needed to provide full-day care in response to the needs of working families.

1.8 Improper Payments

1.8.1 How does the Lead Agency define improper payments?

Definitions are included in multiple sections of the State Rules and Regulations. Two specific references state:

- 1) A "recovery" is the receipt of repayment for excess public assistance paid for which a recipient was not entitled (ref. Staff Manual 3.810.11)
- 2) Counties shall take whatever action is necessary to recover payments when recipients and/or providers owe money to the State because of overpayments, ineligibility and/or failure to comply with applicable state laws, rules or procedures. The county department may seek to recover overpayment through the offset (intercept) of the client's state income tax refund. Recoveries shall be done in accordance with Sections 3.810 and 3.811 under those rules that apply to Colorado Works recoveries (ref. Staff Manual 3.921.H)

1.8.2 Has your State implemented strategies to prevent, measure, identify, reduce and/or collect improper payments? (§98.60(i), §98.65, §98.67)

\boxtimes	Yes.	and	these	strategies	are:
	1009	ullu		Sti att Lites	ui c.

- Trainings/meetings for providers on rules and responsibilities: Some counties conduct orientations for providers giving them detailed information on billing etc. Additionally, the state provides a handbook that counties can send to providers with training information.
- Training for agency staff on correct implementation of rules and responsibilities: Training is provided at the yearly Child Care Training Conference on program implementation. The state also offers a monthly user group to discuss program rules, regulations and implementation issues
- Clear communication with parents on rules and responsibilities: Clients must complete and sign a client responsibility agreement as part of the eligibility process (low-income). The agreement outlines reporting requirements.
- Use of information technology: The CDHS Division of Child Care Website provides information to parents and providers on how the program works. Additionally, all child care workers throughout the State may attend training on the Child Care Automated Tracking System (CHATS). Training is offered for beginners as well as intermediate users.
- Other: State staff provides ongoing technical assistance to users via phone, fax and email.

Effective Date: October 1, 2007	
Amended Effective:	

No. If no, are there plans underway to determine and implement sustrategies?		
	Yes, and these planned strategies are:	
	No.	

PART 2 DEVELOPING THE CHILD CARE PROGRAM

2.1 Consultation and Coordination

2.1.1 Lead Agencies are required to *consult* with appropriate agencies and *coordinate* with other Federal, State, local, tribal (if applicable) and private agencies providing child care and early childhood development services (§98.12, §98.14(a),(b), §98.16(d)). Indicate the entities with which the Lead Agency has consulted or coordinated (as defined below), by checking the appropriate box(es) in the following table.

Consultation involves the meeting with or otherwise obtaining input from an appropriate agency in the <u>development of the State Plan</u>. At a minimum, Lead Agencies must consult with representatives of general purpose local governments (noted by the asterisk in the chart below).

Coordination involves the coordination of child care and early childhood development services, including efforts to coordinate across multiple entities, both public and private (for instance, in connection with a State Early Childhood Comprehensive System (SECCS) grant or infant-toddler initiative). At a minimum, Lead Agencies must coordinate with (1) other Federal, State, local, Tribal (if applicable), and/or private agencies responsible for providing child care and early childhood development services, (2) public health (including the agency responsible for immunizations and programs that promote children's emotional and mental health), (3) employment services / workforce development, (4) public education, and (5) Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), and (6) any Indian Tribes in the State receiving CCDF funds (noted by the asterisks in the chart below).

	Consultation in Development of the Plan	Coordination with Service Delivery
Other Federal, State, local, Tribal (if applicable), and private agencies providing child care and early childhood development services.		*
Public health	\boxtimes	×
Employment services / workforce development		*
Public education	\boxtimes	*
TANF	\boxtimes	×

Effective Date: October	r 1, 2007
Amended Effective:	

	Consultation in Development of the Plan	Coordination with Service Delivery
Indian Tribes/Tribal Organizations, when such entities exist within the boundaries of the State		
Representatives of local government	*	
State/Tribal agency (agencies) responsible for		
State pre-kindergarten programs	\boxtimes	\boxtimes
Head Start programs	\boxtimes	\boxtimes
Programs that promote inclusion for children with special needs		\boxtimes
Other (See guidance):		

* Required

For each box checked above, (a) identify the agency providing the service and (b) describe the consultation and coordination efforts. Descriptions must be provided for any consultation or coordination required by statute or regulation.

If you have prepared an emergency preparedness plan related to your child care and early childhood development services, attach it as **Attachment 2.1.1**.

The Colorado Lead Agency is in the process of preparing an emergency preparedness plan related to child care and early childhood development services in conjunction with the State COOP. There is no document at this time that serves this purpose, thus no Attachment 2.1.1.

Consultations occurred through public hearings described further in Section 2.2 and through regular and special meetings with a diverse group of child care stakeholders. The Division of Child Care consulted with early childhood system stakeholders in regularly scheduled meetings over the past six months in preparing this plan. Some other stakeholders requested overviews of the state plan and/or provided written input. Further consultation was achieved through use of a survey tool to gain input from stakeholders including counties, providers, private funders, and parents.

Groups with which the Division consulted included: working parents, parent advocacy groups, other child care advocates, community colleges, higher education, public schools and public health representatives, county department of human services staff, workforce development, center, school age and family home providers and provider organizations, state and local resource and referral agency representatives, family resource centers, child welfare, and Part C agencies serving infants/toddlers with disabilities.

The Division of Child Care consulted on an ongoing basis throughout the year with the members of the Colorado Early Childhood Summit. The Summit is a collaborative group, including the state's major early childhood membership organizations. Examples of these membership organizations include the Colorado Association for the Education of Young Children (CAEYC), Colorado Association of Family Child Care (CAFCC), the Colorado Child Care Association (CCCA) and the Colorado Head Start Association (CHSA). All of these groups provided input on parent needs, quality and licensing issues, provider rates and policies, parental fee schedules, child care capacity concerns, and administrative policies.

In addition, meetings were held with state and county representatives to allow for direct input from county directors and administrators, including employment services/workforce development, county commissioners and with child care stakeholders and TANF staff at the state level.

In the Department of Human Services, State staff from the TANF, Child Welfare, Accounting and Budget divisions was consulted. The State Department of Education was consulted in the areas of early childhood care and education, infant/toddler needs, school age issues, provider training, and increasing quality and capacity generally.

Colorado continues to work on enhancing communications with the two Colorado tribes – Ute Mountain Ute and the Southern Ute. Efforts are focused on expanding child care capacity and quality, blending funds with the tribes' Head Start programs, as appropriate, and increasing the number of licensed child care providers.

2.1.2	State Plan for Early Childhood Program Coordination. <i>Good Start, Grow Smart</i> encourages States to develop a plan for coordination across early childhood programs. Indicate which of the following best describes the current status of the State's efforts in this area. Note: Please check only ONE.			
		Planning. Indicate whether steps are under way to develop a plan. If so, describe the time frames for completion and/or implementation, the steps anticipated, and how the plan is expected to support early		
		language, literacy, pre-reading and early math concepts.		
		Developing. A plan is being drafted.		
		The draft is included as Attachment 2.1.2.		
		Developed. A plan has been written but has not yet been		
		implemented. The plan is included as Attachment 2.1.2.		
	\boxtimes	Implementing. A plan has been written and is now in the process of		
		being implemented. The plan is included as Attachment 2.1.2.		
		Other (describe):		
		ibe the progress made by the State planning for coordination across childhood programs since the date of submission of the 2006-2007 State		

Coordination between the Lead Agency and partners continues through the work of the Early Childhood Comprehensive System (ECCS) grant held in the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment, with the creation of a strategic plan. This work is progressing past the planning phase and moving into the implementation phase with specific goals and tools being set and created that will move coordination to a higher level. Implementation is being phased in with differing timelines for different aspects.

Indicate whether there is an entity that is responsible for ensuring that such coordination occurs. Indicate the four or more early childhood programs and/or funding streams that are coordinated and describe the nature of the coordination.

The Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment is responsible for the work of coordination between entities through the Prevention Leadership Council (PLC) on initiatives related to prevention and intervention. Five state agencies, including the state's lead agency for CCDF, are represented on the council through a formal agreement. In addition to this council, the work under the ECCS grant directs coordination related to a systems approach to addressing the needs of children and families. The Colorado Preschool Program, the Colorado Child Care Assistance Program, Head Start grantees, and early intervention services in the Colorado Department of Education are working on increased coordination for direct services to children. The Department of Human Services, Division of Child Care, is also working closely with the Department of Education (CDE) on an early childhood councils initiative that includes thirty councils that represent 90% of the state's counties. The councils have the opportunity to apply for waivers of state regulations that create barriers to best service delivery for families, and to access resources to address council project planning and implementation costs. Some areas of focus for the councils include creating and implementing community coordination through effective collaborations; grants/loans to providers to assist in meeting state/local standards, such as creating full-day, full-year programs; developing and implementing new licensing models; and meeting staff development needs through a state credential and the development of local staff development plans. The councils are able to braid funding streams, including state funds from the Colorado Preschool and Kindergarten Program, federal CCDF funds and Head Start funds where allowable. Ongoing evaluation is a key feature of the expanded program. The Early Childhood Councils initiative has allowed communities statewide to identify and shape policy issues to improve child care for children and their families.

Describe the results or expected results of this coordination. Discuss how these results relate to the development and implementation of the State's early learning guidelines, plans for professional development, and outcomes for children.

The work under the ECCS grant has not yet addressed the further development and implementation of the State's early learning guidelines. The Professional and Workforce Development Task Force of the ECCS, however, has led to the creation of an Office of

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Professional Development that will address systems work related to professional development and the Outcomes and Evaluations Task Force of the ECCS is working on issues directly related to outcomes for children. Continued expected results of this work are that partners are engaged in the design and development of the comprehensive early childhood system Colorado is building.

Describe how the State's plan supports or will support continued coordination among the programs. Are changes anticipated in the plan?

The work of these partner agencies and organization is ongoing and represented in the Early Childhood State Systems Team under the ECCS grant. A reference to the specifics of the coordination between the Lead Agency and each of the organizations is throughout the state plan under the topic area of focus. Other partners to the process, captured in the narrative above are Qualistar Early Learning, county departments of human services, Family Resource Centers, Head Start-State Collaboration Office, Bright Beginnings. The work of coordination under the PLC will continue as outlined in statute. Coordination among programs under the ECCS grant will be included in a state plan 'still in the development phase and not yet to first draft version. Changes are not anticipated in the plan at this time.

2.2 Public Hearing Process

Describe the Statewide public hearing process held to provide the public an opportunity to comment on the provision of child care services under this Plan. (658D(b)(1)(C), §98.14(c)) At a minimum, the description must provide:

Date(s) of statewide notice of public hearing:

June 5, 2007 – The Denver Newspaper Agency (statewide distribution) June 13, 2007 – Pueblo Chieftain

June 12, 2007 – The Coloradoan of Fort Collins

Manner of notifying the public about the statewide hearing:

Public notice was given through the newspapers listed above. In addition to those public notice postings, notice was given for each of the three community forums (Loveland, Pueblo, and Lakewood) through our partner, Qualistar Early Learning's 15 local network agencies. Notice was also given through the Early Childhood Summit (with members and contacts of over 68,000), the statewide Early Childhood Councils electronic listsery, the listsery for the Early Childhood State Systems Team (ECCS grant), county departments of social/human services, and licensing specialists.

Date(s) of public hearing(s):

Tuesday, June 19, 2007 Wednesday, June 20, 2007 Tuesday, June 26,2007

Hearing site(s):

Loveland, CO – Tuesday, June 19, 2007 (reached north to northeast section of state) Pueblo, CO - Wednesday, June 20, 2007 (south central section of state) Lakewood, CO – Tuesday, June 26, 2007 (central section of state)

Effective Date: Octo	ber 1, 2007
Amended Effective:	

How the content of the plan was made available to the public in advance of the public hearing(s):

The state plan was accessible in its entirety through the Internet, or by request from the Division of Child Care. A survey was conducted addressing components of the plan to inform and to gather public input.

A brief summary of the public comments from this process is included as Attachment 2.2.

2.3 Public-Private Partnerships

Does the Lead Agency conduct or plan to conduct activities to encourage publicprivate partnerships that promote private-sector involvement in meeting child care needs?

\boxtimes	Yes. If yes, describe these activities or planned activities, including the results or expected results.
	No.

Colorado plans to continue to encourage public-private partnerships that promote private-sector involvement in meeting child care needs.

The Division of Child Care will continue to provide guidance to communities and contractors at the state level to reach out to and involve the private sector in child care and infant/toddler quality and availability improvement initiatives. An example is the Division of Child Care's county contracts to develop collaborative public-private partnerships to build child care capacity and increase the availability of affordable, quality early care and education and school-age programs for low-income families. Grants and/or loans to providers to assist them in meeting state and local standards are a part of these grants. The intent of these grants is to continue to assist the state in meeting the State's and the local communities' child care needs under welfare reform. A factor, in awarding infant/toddler quality and availability improvement grants, includes the level of involvement of the private sector in grant-funded activities.

The philanthropic community in Colorado fills many gaps in service and quality initiatives throughout the state. Partnerships include the Daniels Fund, Temple Hoyne Buell Foundation, Mile High United Way, Piton Foundation, Rose Foundation, and Donnell Kay, to name the main benefactors, all of which are non-governmental community entities. The results of these partnerships will be quality expansion in select communities as well as scholarships provided to families for direct services.

Qualistar Early Learning, a non-governmental community entity, is an example of a public-private partnership that is amplifying current CCDF-funded efforts. Qualistar Early Learning began in the fall of 199, under the name of Educare, when a coalition of business, philanthropic, religious and political leaders came together to plan ways to enhance the early child care and education system in Colorado. Qualistar Early

Learning's vision is to provide a universal system of high-quality, child centered care. Several counties are serving as pilots, and over the next few years, replication in other counties is expected. In October 1998, the Colorado Trust awarded a five-year, \$7.4 million grant so Qualistar Early Learning could begin to implement this plan. The Division of Child Care will continue to collaborate closely with Qualistar Early Learning toward the mutually shared goals of quality care for all children within this state plan period. The expected results are an increase in the number of child care facilities that are working from quality improvement plans established through ratings for a more purposeful approach to increased quality.

Qualistar Early Learning administers the T.E.A.C.H. (Teacher Education and Compensation Helps) Early Childhood program. The T.E.A.C.H. program provides educational scholarship opportunities for child care professionals. The costs of the T.E.A.C.H. program are shared by the sponsoring child care program, the participant and T.E.A.C.H. Scholarship recipients commit to one year of employment at the sponsoring child care program upon completion of the certificate. Some corporations and counties are also participating in supporting scholarships for child care providers in the areas where they are located. CCDF funds will continue to be used to support this initiative and expected results are increased professional development in the early care and education field.

PART 3 CHILD CARE SERVICES OFFERED

3.1 Description of Child Care Services

3.1.1 Certificate Payment System

Describe the overall child care certificate process, including, at a minimum:

(1) a description of the form of the certificate (98.16(k));

A certificate is generated after the parent has selected a provider. The certificate is child specific and establishes payment rates, the number of monthly units of child care for each child, start and end dates, and amount of parental fees. The parent keeps one copy and another is sent directly to the provider (Attachment <u>3.1.1.A Child Care Certificate)</u>.

(2) a description of how the certificate program permits parents to choose from a variety of child care settings by explaining how a parent moves from receipt of the certificate to choice of the provider; (658E(c)(2)(A)(iii), 658P(2), 98.2, 98.30(c)(4) & (e)(1) & (2)) and

Parents are informed of child care services and options through community Resource and Referral agencies, county departments of human services, agencies such as employment and training, child care providers, and other parents. Parents are informed of their options through written materials, individual consultations, and group orientations. At a minimum, all parents receive written materials in all counties. Parents select providers before certificates are issued. Parents may select from licensed or legally exempt providers, relatives and non-relative;, in center based, group home (which is large family child care home in Colorado), family child care home and/or inhome care. Once the choice is made and the certificate completed, the parent and provider receive copies.

(3) if the Lead Agency is also providing child care services through grants and contracts, estimate the <u>proportion of §98.50 services available</u> through certificates versus grants/contracts, and explain how it ensures that parents offered child care services are given the option of receiving a child care certificate. (98.30(a) & (b)) This may be expressed in terms of dollars, number of slots, or percentages of services.

Parents make their own decisions about child care providers under the certificate or contract methods. Parents are not required to use contracted sites and receive the same services regardless of whether the placement is a contract site or a certificate site. It is estimated that the mix of services is 99% certificates, 1% contracts.

Attach a copy of your eligibility worker's manual, policy handbook, or other printed guidelines for administering the child care subsidy program as Attachment 3.1.1.

If these materials are available on the web, provide the appropriate Web site address (materials must still be attached to Plan):

This is included as attachment 3.1.1 Child Care Policy Manual and can be found at

http://www.cdhs.state.co.us/childcare/Documents/3.1.1_Child_Care_Policy_Manual_May_2007.doc

Note: Eligibility worker's manuals, policy handbooks, or other printed guidelines for administering a child care subsidy program will be held for reference purposes only. Documents provided by Lead Agencies pursuant to this section will not be uniformly or comprehensively reviewed and will not be considered part of the Plan. All information required to be part of the Plan must continue to be set forth in the Plan.

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

3.2

The statute at 658E(c)(4) and the regulations at §98.43(b)(1) require the Lead Agency to establish payment rates for child care services that ensure eligible children equal access to comparable care.

These rates are provided as Attachment 3.2.A

The attached payment rates were or will be effective as of <u>June</u>, <u>2007</u>.

Provide a summary of the facts relied on by the State to determine that the attached rates are sufficient to ensure equal access to comparable child care services provided to children whose parents are not eligible to receive child care assistance under the CCDF and other governmental programs. Include, at a minimum:

- The month and year when the local market rate survey(s) was completed: <u>November 2006</u>. (§98.43(b)(2))
- A copy of the Market Rate Survey instrument and a <u>summary of the results</u> of the survey are provided as Attachment 3.2.B. At a minimum, this summary should include a description of the sample population, data source, the type of methodology used, response rate, description of analyses, and key findings (See Guidance for additional information.)
- Does the Lead Agency use its <u>current</u> Market Rate Survey (a survey completed within the allowable time period -10/1/05 -9/30/07) to set payment rates?
 Yes.
 No. The state used the current MRS to set State recommended guidelines for use by counties. The State does not set payment rates.
- At what percentile of the <u>current</u> Market Rate Survey is the State rate ceiling set? If you do not use your current Market Rate Survey to set your rate ceilings or your percentile varies across categories of care (e.g., type of setting, region, age of children), please describe and provide the range of variation in relation to your current survey. (Please see Guidance for additional information.)

Colorado sets the state recommended guideline at the average 75th percentile of the Market Rate Survey, by like-county designator, type of provider and age of child. Counties utilize this information as a reference to set rates based on local conditions. Currently there are 80 rate types/age ranges in the state in the state's 64 counties. The current range of rates for the various ages of children, provider settings and comparing the county rate to the average 75th percentile by like-county designations, is 51% in one Designation A county to 203% in one Designation D county. The state mandated rate

ceiling is that regardless of county-set reimbursement rates, no provider may be paid above that provider's market rate.

• How the payment rates are adequate to ensure equal access to the full range of providers based on the results of the above noted local market rate survey (i.e., describe the relationship between the attached payment rates and the market rates observed in the survey): (§98.43(b))

Based on Colorado statute, counties are given authority to set their reimbursement rates for all provider types of care based on guidance provided by the state market rate survey. Some

counties have conducted market rate surveys for providers in their respective counties prior to establishing their rate ceilings. Other counties have opted to pay the private pay rate providers charge. Counties are provided the results of the state market rate survey to be used as a guide to set payment rates that will afford families equal access. The state monitors this through the county child care assistance plan submitted to the state every two years and amended by counties at time of any changes.

County-set rates are varied to respond to family needs for care by type of care and age of children. Colorado has counties with higher costs of living that pay well above the guideline rate in order to increase accessibility for families in high quality settings. The county rates are the set maximum rate that will be paid, but no provider is paid above that provider's market rate.

•	Does the Lead Agency consider any additional facts to determine that its payment rates ensure equal access? (§98.43(d))			
		Yes. If, yes, describe.		
		No.		
•	care	Does the State have a tiered reimbursement system (higher rates for child care centers and family child care homes that achieve one or more levels of quality beyond basic licensing requirements)?		
		Yes. If yes, describe:		
		No. Colorado does not establish rates, but counties in Colorado may use irsement rate systems to promote higher quality. To date, one county, established tiered reimbursement rates across all provider types.		
Eligib	ility C	riteria for Child Care		

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

3.3.1 Age Eligibility

3.3

Does the Lead Agency allow CCDF-funded child care for children above age 13 but below age 19 who are physically and/or mentally incapable of self-care? (Physical and mental incapacity must then be defined in Appendix 2.) (658E(c)(3)(B), 658P(3), §98.20(a)(1)(ii))

	Yes, and the upper age is <u>18</u> .
	No.
13 bu	the Lead Agency allow CCDF-funded child care for children above age to below age 19 who are under court supervision? (658P(3), c)(3)(B), §98.20(a)(1)(ii))
	Yes, and the upper age is
	No.

3.3.2 Income Eligibility

<u>Complete columns (a) and (b) in the matrix below.</u> Complete Columns (c) and (d) <u>ONLY IF</u> the Lead Agency is using income eligibility limits <u>lower</u> than 85% of the SMI.

			IF APPLICABLE		
Family	(a) (b) 100% of State 85% of S Median Median In		Income Level, lower than 85% SM if used to limit eligibility		
Size	Income (SMI) (\$/month)	(SMI) (\$/month) [Multiply (a) by 0.85]	(c) \$/month	(d) % of SMI [Divide (c) by (a), multiply by 100]	
1	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
2	\$4,007	\$3,406	\$2,600	65%	
3	\$4,950	\$4,207	\$3,250	66%	
4	\$5,893	\$5,009	\$3,900	66%	
5	\$6,835	\$5,810	\$4,550	67%	

If the Lead Agency does not use the SMI from the most current year, indicate the year used:

If applicable, the date on which the eligibility limits detailed in column (c) became or will become effective: June 1, 2007

How does the Lead Agency define "income" for the purposes of eligibility? Please describe and/or include information as Attachment 3.3.2. (§§98.16(g)(5), 98.20(b))

	•	Is any income deducted or excluded from total family income (for instance, work or medical expenses; child support paid to, or received from, other households; Supplemental Security Income (SSI) payments)?		
		∑ Yes. If yes, describe what type of income is deducted or excluded from total family income.		
		See Attachment 3.3.2 for income inclusions, exclusions and deductions.		
		□ No.		
	•	Is the income of all family members included?		
		☐ Yes.		
		◯ No. If no, describe whose income is excluded for purposes of eligibility determination.		
		Colorado does not count children's income and with Teen Parents only the income of the Teen Parent/s is counted.		
3.3.3	Eligi	bility Based Upon Receiving or Needing to Receive Protective Services		
	Does the State choose to provide child care to children in protective services, as defined in Appendix 2? (§§98.16(f)(7), 98.20(a)(3)(ii)(A) & (B))			
		Yes.		
	\boxtimes	No.		
	incor recei	the Lead Agency elected to waive, on a case-by-case basis, the fee and me eligibility requirements for cases in which children receive, or need to ve, protective services, as defined in Appendix 2? (658E(c)(3)(B), (3)(C)(ii), §98.20(a)(3)(ii)(A))		
		Yes.		
		No.		
		Not applicable. CCDF-funded child care is not provided in cases in which children receive, or need to receive, protective services.		

	Does the State choose to provide CCDF-funded child care to children in foster care whose foster care parents are <u>not</u> working, or who are <u>not</u> in education/training activities? (§§98.20(a)(3)(ii), 98.16(f)(7))						
		,	E: This mean ren to be in pı			ses the State co	onsiders
		No.					
3.3.4	3.3.4 Additional Eligibility Conditions						
Has the Lead Agency established additional eligibility conditions (658E(c)(3)(B), §98.16(g)(5), §98.20(b))			onditions?				
			ne additional e <u>Appendix 2</u>)	ligibility con	iditions are:	(Terms must	<u>be</u>
	\boxtimes	No.					
Priori	ities for	Serving Ch	ildren and Fa	<u>milies</u>			
3.4.1	Please complete the table below regarding eligibility conditions and priori rules. For columns (a) through (d), check box if reply is "Yes". Leave blan "No". Complete column (e) if you check column (d).			•			
	Eligib Categ	•	(a) Guarantee subsidy eligibility	(b) Give priority over other CCDF- eligible families	(c) Same priority as other CCDF- eligible families	(d) Is there a time limit on guarantee or priority?	(e) How long is time limit?

 \boxtimes

 \boxtimes

Effective Date: October 1, 2007
Amended Effective:

3.4

Children with

special needs Children in families with

Assistance for Needy Families

very low incomes
Families
receiving
Temporary

(TANF)

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Families transitioning from TANF			
Families at risk of becoming dependent on TANF			

3.4.2 Describe how the State prioritizes service for the following CCDF-eligible children: (a) children with special needs, (b) children in families with very low incomes, and (c) other. Terms must be defined in Appendix 2. (658E(c)(3)(B))

Priority is given to families below 130% of the Federal Poverty Level. In Colorado Statute, counties <u>must</u> provide child care assistance to families whose income is at or below 130% of poverty; whereas, counties <u>may</u> provide assistance to families above 130% of poverty to the state limit of 225% of poverty. Children with special needs will be served.

- 3.4.3 Describe how CCDF funds will be used to meet the needs of: (a) families receiving Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), (b) those attempting to transition off TANF through work activities, and (c) those at risk of becoming dependent on TANF. (658E(c)(2)(H), Section 418(b)(2) of the Social Security Act, §§98.50(e), 98.16(g)(4))
- (a) Under state law, TANF families and all families with income under 130% of the federal poverty guidelines are given priority.
- (b) Child care assistance is not time limited to ensure adequate support for families transitioning off TANF into employment. Regulations are in place to provide an automatic transition for TANF families with incomes below a county's eligibility ceiling. A low-income application does not need to be completed for a family to transitions from TANF to Low-Income Child Care.
- (c) Child Care is a supportive service provided to families to assist them in work related activities and is not allowed if the parent is not participating in an activity leading toward self-sufficiency. Individual counties may set eligibility limits up to 225% of poverty guidelines, as well as transition families beyond that limit up to six months after they become ineligible. This may provide a buffer of the real cost of child care for a period that will lower the risk of becoming dependent on TANF.
- 3.4.4 Has the Lead Agency established additional priority rules that are not reflected in the table completed for Section 3.4.1? (658E(c)(3)(B), §98.16(g)(5), §98.20(b))

Yes, and the additional priority rules are: (<u>Terms must be defined in Appendix 2</u>)
No.

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

	3.4.5	Does the Lead Agency serve all eligible families that apply?
		☐ Yes.
		$oxed{No.}$ As a county-administered program, there may be times in a year that tible families in a given county are not served. This would only be true if the has put a waiting list into effect due to lack of funding in that county.
	3.4.6	Does the Lead Agency maintain a waiting list?
		Yes. If yes, for what populations? Is the waiting list maintained at the State level? Are certain populations given priority for services, and if so, which populations? What methods are employed to keep the list current?
	counti to eac popul	No. Waiting lists are implemented at the county level. When it is ary for counties to implement and manage waiting lists, the State supplies all es with direction on waiting list implementation and provides technical assistance a county with an established waiting list. Counties determine if a certain tion will be given priority for services. It is up to parents to maintain their name aiting list, keeping contact information current.
	a	
3.5	3.5.1	A sliding fee scale, which is used to determine each family's contribution to the cost of child care, must vary based on income and the size of the family. A copy of this sliding fee scale for child care services and an explanation of how it works is provided as Attachment 3.5.1.
		The attached fee scale was or will be effective as of <u>June 1, 2007</u> .
		Will the Lead Agency use additional factors to determine each family's contribution to the cost of child care? (658E(c)(3)(B), §98.42(b))
		Yes, and the following describes any additional factors that will be used:
		Families who have all their children in care on a part-time basis, defined as fewer than 13 full-time units of care, pay a fee that is 55% of the full-time fee set out in the parental fee schedule. Full-time units of care are defined as five hours of care per day or more.
		The parental sliding fee schedule is based on \$50 income increments, to accommodate the automated system limitations, and favors the parents by using the lower parental fee in each incremental breakpoint. (Denoted on Attachment 3.5.1 by double lines.)
		There is also a county option that can be extended to families as a plan to mitigate the "cliff effect" as families become ineligible for care -
		For families who become ineligible because their income exceeds the gross monthly income as set by the county, but who meet the guidelines as outlined in

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

CCR 3.904.1H, and whose household income does not exceed 85% of the State median income; • the fee for the first child in care is within the range of 12% to 25% of the household income. • the fee will be increased by \$40 for each additional child in care; the fees shall be increased incrementally as outlined by the individual family transition plan up to the six month limit. No. 3.5.2 Is the sliding fee scale provided in the attachment in response to question 3.5.1 used in all parts of the State? (658E(c)(3)(B))M Yes. No, and other scale(s) and their effective date(s) are provided as 3.5.3 The Lead Agency may waive contributions from families whose incomes are at or below the poverty level for a family of the same size, (§98.42(c)), and the poverty level used by the Lead Agency for a family of 3 is: \$1,450/month (the Lead Agency uses increments of \$50.00, reflected in Attachment 3.5.1. The actual poverty level for a family of three is \$1431/month.) The Lead Agency must select ONE of these options: ALL families with income at or below the poverty level for a family of the same size ARE NOT required to pay a fee. ALL families, including those with incomes at or below the poverty level for families of the same size, ARE required to pay a fee.

• TANF families who are in training and educational activities are not required to pay parental fees. Low-income (non-TANF) teen parents attending high school are also exempt.

SOME families with income at or below the poverty level for a family of the same size ARE NOT required to pay a fee. The following

• Several counties included in Early Child Councils have been issued waivers to exclude all families under 100% of poverty from parental fee requirements. The waivers provide comprehensive child care services to Head Start, Colorado Preschool Program, and Colorado Child Care Assistance Program families.

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective: _____

 \bowtie

describes these families:

3.5.4	Does the State allow providers to charge parents the difference between maximum reimbursement rate and their private pay rate?	ween the
	☐ Yes.	
the o	No. Providers signing fiscal agreements with CCCAP affirm targe families any unsubsidized portion of the providers' normal fees, in sounts discussed in 3.5.1 and supported in Attachment 3.5.1. Providers ticipate in the Colorado Child Care Assistance Program, including both gally exempt providers, must sign fiscal agreements.	addition to who choose
3.5.	The following is an explanation of how the copayments required b Agency's sliding fee scale(s) are affordable: (§98.43(b)(3))	y the Lead
fami livin for i grad does	dopted parental fee schedule (included in its entirety) is considered afforces as it keeps the fee at or below 10% of income for over 87% of familie at or below 130% of federal poverty guideline) on child care assistance as families whose income is above 130% of the federal poverty guideling ates up to 14% of income to mitigate the cliff effect to some extent, thought ever reach the total cost of market rate for these families. The rental fee schedule is based on the following formula:	s (those , and then ne it
a.	For families whose household income is below 50% of the Federal poverty levels, the fee equal to 7% of the household income.	
b.	or families whose house hold income is at least 50% and below 75% of the Fewels, the fee is equal to 8% of the household income.	deral poverty
C.	For families whose household income is at least 75% and below 100% of the Federal poverty level; • the fee for the first child is equal to 9% of the household income; • the fee will be increased by \$5 for each additional child in care.	
d.	or families whose household income is at least 100% and below 130% of the I overty levels; the fee for the first child in care is equal to 10% of the household income; the fee will be increased by \$15 for each additional child in care	Federal
e.	or families whose household income is a t least 130% and below 160% of the soverty levels; the fee for the first child in care is equal to 11% of the household income. the fee will be increased by \$25 for each additional child in care.	Federal
f.	or families whose household income is at least 160% and below 185% of the I overty levels; the fee for the first child in care is equal to 12% of the household income;	Tederal

• the fee will be increased by \$35 for each additional child in care.

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

- g. For families whose household income is at least 185% and below 205% of the Federal poverty levels;
 - the fee for the first child in care is equal to 13% of the household income;
 - the fee will be increased by \$40 for each additional child in care.
- h. For families whose household income is at least 205% and at or below 225% of the Federal poverty levels;
 - the fee for the first child in care is equal to 14% of the household income;
 - the fee will be increased by \$40 for each additional child in care.
- i. For families who become ineligible because their income exceeds the gross monthly income as set by the county, who meet the guidelines as outlined in Section 3.904.1H, and whose household income does not exceed 85% of the State median income;
 - the fee for the first child in care is within the range of 12% to 25% of the household income
 - the fee will be increased by \$40 for each additional child in care; the fees shall be increased incrementally as outlined by the individual family transition plan up to the six month limit.

PART 4 PARENTAL RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

4.1 Application Process / Parental Choice

- 4.1.1 The following describes the process for a family to apply for and receive child care services (658D(b)(1)(A), 658E(c)(2)(D) & (3)(B), §§98.16(k), 98.30(a) through (e)). If the process varies for families based on eligibility category, for instance, TANF versus non-TANF, please describe. The description should include:
- How parents are informed of the availability of child care services and about child care options

Parents are informed of child care services and options through community Resource and Referral agencies, county departments of human services, agencies such as employment and training, child care providers, and other parents. Parents are informed of their options through written materials, individual consultations, and group orientations. At a minimum, all parents receive written materials in all counties.

• Where/how applications are made

Applications are made at local counties. In a few counties, the resource and referral agency provides intake and application services. Counties with Head Start programs may accept the Head Start application in lieu of the low-income child care application for those children enrolled in the Head Start program. In addition, Head Start eligibility and redetermination criteria may be applied to dually eligible Head Start/Low-Income Child Care families.

What documentation must parents provide

Parents must provide documentation of their income, work and/or school schedule, immunization information, and children's citizenship status. Some counties require cooperation with child support enforcement to maintain eligibility for Child Care Assistance.

• How parents who receive TANF benefits are informed about the exception to individual penalties as described in 4.4

Parents receiving TANF benefits must be informed, by county child care workers, about the penalty exception including the criteria and definitions for determining whether an inability to obtain child care has been demonstrated; the state's procedures for determining a family's inability to obtain child care such as fair hearings, and the fact that the exception does not extend the time limit for receiving Federal assistance. These definitions must be made available in written form to each family in a form understandable to the participant so they can determine whether or not to apply for the exemption.

• Length of eligibility period including variations that relate to the services provided, e.g., through collaborations with Head Start or pre-kindergarten programs

There is no limit to the length of eligibility; however, eligibility is redetermined every six months. In some communities eligibility may be redetermined every 12 months where children are enrolled in Head Start and the county has informed the State as part of their county plan or have been granted a waiver from the six-month period. Each county must develop criteria to address when child care is unavailable. These policies must be submitted to the State Department and must be given to the participant in written form with a copy retained in the participant's file.

• Any steps the State has taken to reduce barriers to initial and continuing eligibility for child care subsidies

The State has taken steps to reduce barriers to initial and continuing eligibility for child care subsidies through giving the counties the ability to continue assistance for 6 months for families who exceed the county's eligibility limits, by not requiring a Low Income application in the transition from Colorado Works (TANF), and accepting the Head Start application in substitution for the Colorado Child Care Assistance Program application.

Attach a copy of your parent application (Attachment 4.1.1) for the child care subsidy program. If the application is available on the web, provide the appropriate Web site address (application must still be attached to Plan):

http://www.cdhs.state.co.us/childcare/co state plan.htm

4.1.2	Is the	application process different for families receiving TANF?
		Yes. Describe how the process is different:

TANF recipients do not complete an additional child care application, the Single Purpose Application that recipients completed to receive TANF assistance is used for child care eligibility also. A referral for child care assistance is completed by the TANF case manager and sent to Child Care staff so that Child Care Assistance can be provided. When a TANF recipient's case closes due to over income or being in training a signed Statement of Responsibility Form is the only required form to receive child care for up to six months after leaving the TANF program.

No.

4.1.3 The following is a detailed description of how the State ensures that parents are informed about their ability to choose from among family and group home care, center-based care and in-home care including faith-based providers in each of these categories.

At time of application as well as throughout participation in the program, parents are provided information on provider types, child care options and choosing quality child

care. Parents are supplied information on all provider types, including those listed above and with no distinction made as to faith-based or not, and choose who will provide their care. Should parents not know who they will use to provide care they are referred to their local child care resource and referral program to obtain referral information written materials, individual consultations, and group orientations. Each child care resource and referral program provides information on all provider types to each parent

4.1.4 Does the State conduct outreach to eligible families with limited English proficiency?

Yes. Describe how the State reaches out and provides services to eligible families with limited English proficiency, including how the State overcomes language barriers with families and providers.

Some counties have forms in Spanish available for families who need them. For other languages, clients are referred by counties to their local refugee services for assistance in completing the application

No.

who utilizes their services.

4.2 Records of Parental Complaints

The following is a detailed description of how the State maintains a record of substantiated parental complaints and how it makes the information regarding such parental complaints available to the public on request. (658E(c)(2)(C), §98.32))

Substantiated complaints on licensed providers are retained in the Division of Child Care imaging system, which contains the files of all licensed child care facilities. The public has access to this information in the electronic licensing histories maintained for all facilities, which can be distributed to local child care resource and referral agencies. These histories contain information on all licensing functions.

Substantiated complaints concerning exempt family child care home providers (those not required to be licensed and providing services to subsidized families) are completed by county departments of human services in coordination with the Division of Child Care. Complaints are kept in the Division of Child Care and made available to the public and counties upon request.

4.3 Unlimited Access to Children in Child Care Settings

The following is a detailed description of the procedures in effect in the State for affording parents unlimited access to their children whenever their children are in the care of a provider who receives CCDF funds. (658E(c)(2)(B), §98.31))

Counties provide child care assistance families with written information on their rights to unlimited access to their children. Providers sign Fiscal Agreements that outline the same rights. A Provider Handbook, issued to counties for distribution to all CCDF providers also includes this information

.

4.4 Criteria or Definitions Applied by TANF Agency to Determine Inability to Obtain Child Care

The regulations at §98.33(b) require the Lead Agency to inform parents who receive TANF benefits about the exception to the individual penalties associated with the work requirement for any single custodial parent who has a demonstrated inability to obtain needed child care for a child under 6 years of age.

In fulfilling this requirement, the following criteria or definitions are applied by the TANF agency to determine whether the parent has a demonstrated inability to obtain needed child care:

NOTE: The TANF agency, not the Child Care Lead Agency, is responsible for establishing the following criteria or definitions. These criteria or definitions are offered in this Plan as a matter of public record. The TANF agency that established these criteria or definitions is:

The Colorado Department of Human Services (see Attachment 4.4 for the Colorado TANF State Plan).

• "appropriate child care":

Care and supervision that maintains the health and safety of the child while encouraging growth and development. Appropriate care should strive to meet the developmental, physical, mental and emotional needs of the child, as defined by the county in the county Colorado Works and Child Care Assistance Plan.

• "reasonable distance":

Distance between the child's home and the child care setting or the parent's place of employment and the child care setting that, when traveled using transportation resources available to the family, still allows the family to perform basic daily routines including meal preparation, personal care and grooming and meet the need for basic sleep, as defined by the county in the county Colorado Works and child Care Assistance Plan.

• "unsuitability of informal child care":

Care provided in a legally exempt setting that endangers the health or safety of the child or that hinders the growth and development of the child, as defined by the county in the county Colorado Works and Child Care Assistance Plan.

• "affordable child care arrangements":

Care for which the cost to the parent does not exceed 14% of the family's earned income, and as may be further defined in the county Colorado Works and Child Care Assistance Plan.

PART 5 ACTIVITIES & SERVICES TO IMPROVE THE QUALITY AND AVAILABILITY OF CHILD CARE

5.1 Quality Earmarks and Set-Asides

5.1.1 The Child Care and Development Fund provides earmarks for infant and toddler care and school-age care and resource and referral services as well as the special earmark for quality activities. The following describes the activities; identifies the entities providing the activities; and describes the expected results of the activities. For the infant and toddler earmark, the State must note in its description of the activities what is the maximum age of a child who may be served with such earmarked funds (not to exceed 36 months).

The Division of Child Care's planning process draws on a variety of resources to determine policy and program direction. Research and evaluation comprise one set of tools to determine the effectiveness and desirability of a particular program and its associated outcomes. However, formal tools such as these generally provide only a portion of the information the Division uses to ascertain program success or failure, direction, and/or outcomes. Other methodologies used include:

- ⇒ Observation through monitoring and technical assistance activities;
- ⇒ Communication with local, state, and federal agencies, non-profits, and for-profit stakeholders;
- ⇒ Collaboration and networking with stakeholders; and,
- ⇒ Continual adjustments of program practices and procedures.

Changes in policies and procedures are typically implemented in an incremental fashion based on a variety of factors including program objectives, program outcomes, state policy, and available resources. Therefore, broad program objectives; e.g., training, professional development, and consumer awareness, are not normally erased on a yearly basis. Rather, the Division of Child Care will scale back certain programs while, perhaps, increasing funding for other programs based on outcomes produced in a given program, the programs' success, and changes in Division objectives. It is rare when a program is completely de-funded in a single year. The more common practice is to scale a program back and increase technical assistance to give the program a chance to produce results. However, barring improvement in a particular program's performance, the Division of Child Care would work with other organizations and/or modify program objectives to obtain desired results.

Infants and toddlers:

Under a contract with the Colorado Department of Education, the Expanding Quality in Infant Toddler Care (EQ) Initiative continues to be further developed and enhanced, steadily working towards the ongoing goal of increasing the quality and availability of infant toddler care throughout the state. The full-time EQ Infant Toddler Statewide

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Coordinator and six part-time EQ Infant Toddler Specialists provide training and technical assistance to child care providers, the EQ Community Teachers/Coaches, Touchpoints trainers, and Ounce Scale trainers. In addition, there are approximately 75 Infant Toddler trainers who conduct training in their local communities and are supported by the EO Infant Toddler Statewide Coordinator and EO Infant Toddler specialists. EQ activities are directly connected with local Early Childhood Councils and work with the Councils to increase awareness of infant toddler issues, identify needs and provide technical assistance is ongoing. An evaluation of the results in the last plan period were the EQ Statewide Coordinator was a core team member in the development and expansion of the statewide Early Childhood Councils Systems Building work, insuring that infant toddler issues and activities to increase quality were addressed; we developed and began implementing Brazelton Touchpoints as an integral component at both the community and statewide level; and we added two infant toddler specialists to our EO system. The expected results for 2007 – 2009 are that the EQ Coordinator and the Infant Toddler Specialists will intentionally develop and implement a plan to expand their work with 31 local Early Childhood Councils and other statewide groups to coordinate quality efforts for infants and toddlers. A minimum of 2 trainings will be conducted for Early Childhood Councils on increasing quality in infant toddler care.

A core component of the EO Initiative is the EO 48-hour course of training, based on the work of the Program for Infant/Toddler Care (PITC), the Colorado Core Knowledge and Standards, and current evidence-based practice. This course is available and free of charge to center-based and family child care providers in 28 local communities across Colorado. Successful completion of this course meets licensing requirements for infant nursery supervisor and the specialized family child care licenses. The EO course of training and course materials are available in Spanish. Through collaboration with local community colleges, college course credit is available to individuals enrolled in the EO course, with additional assignments. This is an important "first-step" for many infant toddler caregivers who have had no formal higher education. Participants in EQ training also are able to access coaching, using the EQ RELATE coaching tool. This provides additional support to the caregivers in their workplace. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 1060 additional trainees completed the full EO 48-hour course of training, with 42 of those individuals completing the course in Spanish. Over 5000 hours of coaching were provided to local participants.. The expected results in the plan period are that approximately 1100 infant toddler caregivers will complete the full course of training and a minimum of 6000 hours of coaching will be conducted in the plan period.

EQ training and coaching is provided by EQ Community Teachers who have completed the 70-hour EQ Training of Trainers course. The EQ-TOT course is available to qualified individuals and teams from local communities, community college faculty, licensing specialists, and others interested in improving their knowledge and skills in infant toddler development and care. Many of these individuals also participate in the EQ Advanced Infancy Certification course, a 12-credit hour online graduate-level course that builds on the EQ Training of Trainers course material. Upon completion of the EQ Training of Trainers, individuals are able to replicate the EQ course in their local communities. Those who attend the 15-hour specialized training in the EQ RELATE

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Coaching Tool are also able to provide coaching for caregivers. A minimum of 4 additional advanced level professional development events is offered each year to those who complete the EQ TOT. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that seven statewide advanced level training events were held during the plan period with 150 individuals completing over 146 hours of training. An evaluation of the results in the last plan period were that the EQ RELATE Coaching Tool and Coach's Handbook was refined and the EQ Core Curriculum was revised and expanded to a 48-hour course. Seven statewide advanced level training events were held during the plan period with 150 individuals completing over 146 hours of training. The expected result in this plan period is that 50 individuals will complete the EQ Training of Trainers, with 40 of these individuals conducting EQ training in their local communities. The others will infuse new learnings in their professional practice with infant toddler caregivers. Eight additional Advanced Level training, including EQ RELATE Coaching training, will be offered in the plan period, with approximately 240 individuals attending.

Funding and support is provided for Touchpoints training in three Colorado communities and to targeted statewide groups through the Touchpoints Specialty training team. This training is focused on strengthening parent-child relationships, building the knowledge and skills of the infant toddler workforce while strengthening connections among infant toddler professionals from a variety of disciplines. The EQ statewide coordinator and all Infant Toddler Specialists are trained in Touchpoints and intentionally infuse this philosophy in their ongoing work with caregivers, trainers, and community groups. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 3 individuals completed the Brazelton Touchpoints CLT, 135 individuals completed the 17-hour Touchpoints ILT, and 47 received additional, intensive coaching in their local communities. The expected results in the plan period are that a minimum of seven Touchpoints Individual Level trainings will be offered each year with approximately 150 individuals completing the full Touchpoints ILT. Information sessions on Touchpoints will continue to be offered to communities and statewide groups.

The Ounce Scale Assessment for Infants and Toddlers is an important tool for infant toddler caregivers and is identified as an approved tool for use by Results Matter, Colorado's statewide assessment system for children birth-5. Through the EQ Initiative, CCDF funds support a yearly Training of Trainers and ongoing training and technical assistance is provided by EQ Infant Toddler Specialists for individuals, centers, family child care homes, and community groups who are using the Ounce. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 21 individuals completed the Ounce Scale Training of Trainers and 540 individuals/programs received training and technical assistance in the use of this tool. The expected results in the plan period are that a minimum of 20 individuals will complete the Ounce Scale Training of Trainers and approximately 40 individuals/programs will receive training and technical assistance in the use of this tool.

Resource and referral services:

The following describes child care resource and referral activities funded and identifies the entity/entities providing them:

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Qualistar Early Learning, child care resource and referral service, coordinates and oversees community-based resource and referral agencies statewide. The state is divided into sixteen service delivery areas, with services provided in all areas. In some service delivery areas, satellite offices connected to the main service delivery resource and referral agency office also exist. Resource and referral agencies provide information on licensing and regulatory requirements, complaint procedures, and options available to parents through certificates, selecting quality child care, and child care issues, policies and practices in the State. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 38,195 referrals were made via phone and web usage to Colorado families with approximately 78% of surveyed respondents (n=829) indicating that the quality of the counseling and referrals was of "high quality". The expected results in the plan period in resource and referral is for the resource and referral network to assist CCCAP families—through referral to providers, parental education, and referrals of low-income families for CCCAP assistance, assist with provider recruitment and training statewide, make referrals related to inclusive care when needed.

Child care resource and referral activities funded using the earmarked resource and referral funds will be conducted under contract with the Qualistar Early Learning, child care resource and referral service. The earmarked resource and referral funds will be used to support the expanded availability of quality care, inclusive child care and schoolage care services in Colorado through the dependent/inclusive care portion of Qualistar Early Learning's activities. This particular program offers expanded referral and support services to families having children with special care needs and works directly with families and providers to identify and address barriers to the inclusion of children with special care needs in generic child care and school-age care settings. The Dependent/Inclusive care program connects families and providers directly to community resources that can supply the hands-on, on-site training, consultation and other supports that make inclusive child care a reality. The program will continue to help increase child care options for families in order to support family stability by making it possible for parents to work and by alleviating family stress resulting from the inability to find appropriate child care when needed. Qualistar Early Learning, child care resource and referral service, is also responsible for overseeing Healthy Child Care Colorado that is aimed at bringing necessary health and safety resources to Colorado's child care providers. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 532 trainings and presentations were made across Colorado to assist local communities and health care providers more effectively engage with child care providers and children in the child care provider's care. The expected results under this plan period are that the full-time Nurse Consultant will work with both local communities and local providers about various resources, information, regulations, and practices necessary for the child care community to provide the most up-to-date care health and safety practices.

School-age child care:

The following describes school-aged child care activities funded and identifies the entity/entities providing them. School-age activities will be conducted under an Interagency Agreement with the Colorado Department of Education. It should be noted

that the State of Colorado is devoting a large portion of it's discretionary and earmarked funds to support the development and implementation of effective, locally-based early childhood systems. These systems will positively impact early care and education services for all children. It is anticipated that individual Early Childhood Councils will use funds to support a variety of school age activities in addition to the development of a state-wide infrastructure to support and enhance quality "out-of-school-time" programs. Some local Early Childhood Councils will be providing activities that

- ⇒ support professional development opportunities for providers;
- ⇒ develop written information to demonstrate how these programs can support the academic success of student;,
- ⇒ Actively work with the Colorado Afterschool Network, a non-profit, non-governmental entity, in creating a strategic plan for high-impact, out-of-school time programs. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that program-based funding for individual communities and/or organizations given the level of resources spread those resources too thinly and that long-term impacts for school age programs was highly marginalized. The expected results of this work in the plan period is that a systems approach in collaboration with existing infrastructure; i.e., Colorado Afterschool Network and EC Councils will create greater public awareness of the need for school-age programs, develop a unified philosophy of what makes school-age programs successful, and facilitate better integration of developmentally appropriate practices for school-age children between existing child care facilities and school-based programs.
- 5.1.2 The law requires that <u>not less than 4%</u> of the CCDF be set aside for quality activities. (658E(c)(3)(B), 658G, §§98.13(a), 98.16(h), 98.51) The Lead Agency <u>estimates</u> that the following amount and percentage will be used for the quality activities (not including earmarked funds) during the 1-year period: October 1, 2007 through September 30, 2008:

\$ <u>4,400,000</u>	<u>(4</u>	%)

5.1.3 Check each activity the Lead Agency will undertake to improve the availability and quality of child care (include activities funded through the 4% quality set-aside as well as the special earmark for quality activities). (658D(b)(1)(D), 658E(c)(3)(B), §§98.13(a), 98.16(h))

Activity	Check if undertaking/will undertake	Name and type of entity providing activity	Check if this entity a non-governmental entity?
Comprehensive consumer education		Qualistar Early Learning	\boxtimes
Grants or loans to providers to assist in meeting State and local standards		CO Department of Education	
Monitoring compliance with licensing and regulatory requirements		Lead Agency	
Professional development, including training, education, and technical assistance		Community College of Denver	
Improving salaries and other compensation for child care providers		CO Department of Education	
Activities in support of early language, literacy, pre-reading, and early math concepts development		CO Department of Education	
Activities to promote inclusive child care		Qualistar Early Learning	
Healthy Child Care America and other health activities including those designed to promote the social and emotional development of children	\boxtimes	Qualistar Early Learning	\boxtimes
Activities that increase parental choice		CO Department of Education	
Other activities that improve the quality of child care (describe below).		CO Department of Education	
Other activities that improve the availability of child care (describe below).		CO Department of Education and County Depts.	
(§98.51(a)(1) and (2))			

5.1.4 For each activity checked, describe the expected results of the activity. If you have conducted an evaluation of this activity, describe the results. If you have not conducted an evaluation, describe how you will evaluate the activities.

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Overview: The Colorado Division of Child Care has, over the last 12-18 months, worked in close partnership with other state-level and local stakeholders in the development of a strategic plan that, in essence, re-invents the state approach to increasing the quality of early care and education services to children and families. This systems-based approach moves away from a program-based focus and begins to address the underlying issues that plague many, if not all, local communities in building effective, efficient, and sustainable quality services for children. A systems-based philosophy begins to address very real capacity issues that local communities must address before any sort of longterm gains are made in the raising the quality of services provided to their constituents. More specifically, this approach is developmental in nature; i.e., communities are assessed through an application process and a prescribed menu of technical assistance services and resources are made available to a particular community dependent on the needs identified through the assessment. There are a variety of goal areas that each community must address over the course of its development; e.g., program quality, program availability, organizational, structure, governance, accountability, funding and finance, parent and family engagement, and professional development and marketing/communications. These communities must also produce strategic plans that address early childhood needs across a four separate domains: early care and education, health, mental health and family support. The long-term goal is to create and elevate local capacities to determine, develop, implement and evaluate effective, efficient early childhood programs that produce positive child outcomes on a community-wide basis and to reduce and/or outright eliminate issues of access based on affordability or geography. The Division of Child Care, in close partnership with the Colorado Department of Education, the Office of the Lieutenant Governor, and the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment, is developing a guide for early childhood communities that lists each component necessary for successfully addressing and developing an early childhood system. These "system components" are a "nuts and bolts" guide for taking a nascent early childhood community to a community that can easily demonstrate the connection between its efforts and an increased level of positive outcomes for its children.

This "needs-based" approach, based on a systems development philosophy, has changed the methodology that the Division of Child Care will be using to address quality issues in the State of Colorado. The Division of Child Care will be using its quality funds to support this work two different ways. First, the Division of Child Care is supporting the development of early childhood systems with direct funding to all local Early Childhood Councils. This is administered and overseen in partnership with the Colorado Department of Education. Second, the Division of Child Care is providing funding for three programs that provide direct, complementary services and supports to the development of these local early childhood systems efforts. Those program are 1) child care resource and referral through Qualistar Early Learning, 2) professional development through the Smart Start Colorado Office of Professional Development and 3) the Colorado School Readiness program which is administered by the Division of Child Care. Given this approach and its underlying context, it should be understood that all of the activities listed in the chart under 5.1.3 will be undertaken at some level by some combination of communities as the need is identified and addressed by those communities. At the local community level, council vary as to whether the fiscal agent is

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

a non-profit or a government entity, as also noted in 5.1.3. However, this locally-based approach prohibits a "state-level" response to each of the items identified in 5.1.3 though a response will be given for each in the context of, and in consideration of the limitations to state-based planning of, a locally-based systems-based approach.

Comprehensive Consumer Education

The Division of Child Care continues to fund comprehensive consumer education for two reasons: 1) All research and evaluation performed on any of the programs funded under the CCDF and administered by the Division of Child Care in the last three years (and in prior years) indicates that communication is a key component of any successful child care program. The Division of Child Care views consumer education as a basic element of communication and thus necessary to building quality child care in the state; and, 2) Consumers of child care are a dynamic population and child care information must be continually made available to new families.

Consumer education information is being made available to parents and the general public within the state concerning licensing and regulatory requirements, complaint procedures, the options available to parents through certificates and various contractors, and policies and practices relative to child care services within the state.

The Qualistar Early Learning child care resource and referral service, publishes a parent guide to choosing quality child care, which is distributed, broadly to parents. The statewide resource and referral system also works on an ongoing basis to create an awareness of the overall educational and economic issues related to childhood care and education in order to develop public demand for quality, affordable, available care and education services. Expected results in the plan period are increased consumer awareness of the importance of quality early childhood care will create higher consumer knowledge and expectations of the level of care offered by child care facilities.

Local resource and referral agencies statewide have trained referral specialists who work with all families seeking child care to offer consumer education, consultation and problem solving regarding affordability and options that may meet their needs, facilitating each family's child care search. Resource and referral agencies provide CCCAP families with referral to providers and parental education, and they refer low-income families for CCCAP assistance. They also offer child care referrals and parental education to families having children or youth with special needs. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that 38,195 referrals were made via phone and web usage to Colorado families. The expected results in the plan period are that families who access resource and referral services will have a better chance of obtaining higher quality child care services because of the information parents received from resource and referral offices.

Grants or Loans to Providers to Assist in Meeting State and Local Standards
The Division of Child Care contracts with the Department of Education (CDE) for
activities and resources intended to assist in meeting state or local standards. This
partnership has continued to grow and evolve. The Department of Education, a state
agency, continues to work closely with the Division of Child Care on the Early Childhood

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

Councils (formerly known as the Consolidated Child Care Pilots) program focused on the creation of locally-based early childhood systems. Seventeen communities were originally designated as Consolidated Child Care Pilot sites. As of July 1, 2007, there are now 30 Early Childhood (EC) Council communities representing 57 counties (out of 64) in Colorado. EC Council communities have a variety of fiscal agents that include community and junior colleges (state agencies), non-profit, non-governmental community organizations, county agencies, and school districts. As part of this effort, the EC Councils have the opportunity to apply for resources to address planning and implementation costs. Some of these costs potentially include grants/loans to providers to assist in meeting state/local standards, such as creating full-day, full-year programs, and meeting staff development needs, or creating and implementing early childhood councils. It should be noted that the Division of Child Care has combined funds from its Child Care Quality Expansion grants with existing EC Council funds. This integration of funding was not only necessary to provide resources to the expanded EC Councils statewide but also streamlined and further minimized the administrative processes associated with overseeing multiple grant programs. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was existing, annual and/or one-time funding of community-based programs yield very short-term results and are unsustainable beyond the funding period for the vast majority of grantees. Additionally, it was determined that such a program-based approach to funding was creating both an expectation of continued funding or, in some cases, even entitlement. Finally, communities continued to struggle with creating cohesive systems-based approaches to creating effective, sustainable organizational structures, governance procedures, and systems-based accountability process given this approach. The expected results in the plan period include:

- continued partnership of CDE and the Division of Child Care in co-managing the creation, implementation and oversight of Colorado's Early Childhood Councils;
- continued partnership with local EC Councils to exchange critical information on best methodological practices and to identify barriers that must be surmounted to increase the quality of child care locally and statewide;
- Increased number of EC Councils with strategic plans to develop and implement local early childhood systems;
- Development and implementation of appropriate standards for assessing the development of early childhood systems in Colorado;
- increased consumer awareness of quality practices;
- an increase in the number of facilities rated by with an approved child care assessment instrument; e.g., Environmental Rating Scales, Qualistar Early Learning Rating system, NAEYC accreditation;
- an increase in the number of child care providers that offer good to high quality child care; and,

a decrease in the number of child care providers offering marginal or poor child care services.

- CDE will address infant/toddler care issues by providing training and technical assistance to directors at selected child care centers.
- All centers will receive grants to address quality and training/resource needs identified and addressed during the training.

Effective Date: October 1, 2007	
Amended Effective:	

• All contractors selected by CDE in consultation with the Division of Child Care are expected to demonstrate a commitment to increasing quality and collaborating with other community services.

Improving the Monitoring of Compliance with Licensing and Regulatory Requirements

State Licensing is part of the Division of Child Care. Inspection and monitoring of all child care facilities is conducted by Licensing staff. Licensing staff inspect facilities on a variable visit schedule. Visit schedules are determined by past histories of child care facilities. Complaints are responded to as they are reported. Because the Colorado Child Care Assistance Program (CCCAP) and Licensing are co-located, monitoring of facilities is closely coordinated. By state law, child care centers are also inspected and monitored by local departments of health, fire departments and/or county sanitarians. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that child care facilities were inspected as scheduled. Expected results in the plan period are that child care facilities should, at a minimum, meet certain health and safety criteria necessary to ensure that children are not in danger of mistreatment, accidents, or illness.

Training, Education and Technical Assistance

The Division of Child Care is involved in a cross-systems effort to coordinate training, education and technical assistance statewide. This approach is beneficial for the following reasons: 1) information is centralized, 2) identification of gaps in training is easier, and 3) providers receive a listing of all available training.

As part of this effort, and as was previously noted, the Division of Child Care contracts with the CDE to develop, implement, and support the creation of EC Councils across the state. At least a portion of each EC Council's work is focused on developing and/or improving training and professional development opportunities for child care providers and families in their communities. Local EC Council activities include developing a strategic plan for professional development, coordinating and/or presenting workshops and courses, providing scholarships for workshops and conferences; developing resources and support mentorship, peer coaching and visits to other programs.

Other activities supported through the early childhood statewide training and technical assistance coordinated effort include: two summer symposia for providers and others active in early childhood education; responsive training and technical assistance for providers (including assistance with infant/toddler and school-age quality and training resource issues); leadership training and network development for school-age car; statewide training calendar published by Qualistar Early Learning, the child care resource and referral service.

Colorado is continuing its work on training and professional development for child care providers in coordination with other service systems. An early childhood career development system is evolving, including distance learning, on-line early childhood certificates and an associate degree, along with a comprehensive range of training options, including non-credit training. This effort is based in part on Colorado's Core Knowledge and Standards: A Guide for Early Childhood Professional Development,

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

developed collaboratively in 1995, as the result of a three-year collaborative effort and joint funding by the Division of Child Care, the Department of Education's Prevention Initiatives Unit, the Governor's Office and the Colorado Community College and Occupational Education System (Tech Prep, Consumer and Family Studies, and Gender Equity). The Core Knowledge and Standards: A Guide for Early Childhood Professional Development was expanded in 2005 for use in school-age programs. The materials are undergoing a formal formatting process at this time. This system is designed to improve quality of care through support for the development of skills, professional qualifications, and employment opportunities for early childhood practitioners in all settings.

The Division of Child Care and the Colorado Early Childhood Professional Credential Office at Community College of Denver, a state agency, work closely on training development, including implementing a voluntary credential as part of a professional career development system. This system begins on an entry level and progresses to other levels as knowledge, competencies and experience increase. The system is based on the two levels of Colorado's Core Knowledge and Standards: A Guide for Early Childhood Professional Development. This system also includes the development of distance learning courses, diversity planning and leadership development. In FY 2006-2007, the voluntary credential program was made available statewide. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that as of May, 2007, over 2,000 individuals had received an Early Childhood Professional Credential. The expected results in the plan period are that the many more child care providers around the state will now be able to improve quality over the long-term through participation in the credential.

The Division of Child Care's Training Advisory Committee consider and recommend trainings required of early childhood professionals in order to meet the Division of Child Care licensing rules and regulations. These trainings include pre-licensing, CPR, and first aid. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that child care providers were able to access required training. The Expected results in the plan period are continued availability of required trainings through qualified trainers.

The Division of Child Care holds an annual state conference on child care. The conference attendees for 2006 and for 2007 will be county department of human services CCCAP and technical support staff as well as licensing staff. The intent of the conference is to facilitate and expedite communication between state and county staff on changes in licensing rules and regulations, best practices in CCCAP and technical systems administration, and best practices in the provision of activities associated with the licensing and monitoring of child care facilities. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that county and state staff received three days of training. The expected results in the plan period are that county and state staff will increase their knowledge of specific rules and practices and will be better able to provide more effective and efficient services to child care facilities.

Improving Salaries and Other Compensation for Child Care Providers
The Division of Child Care is supporting improved compensation for child care providers
through activities to promote the early childhood credential described previously and

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

through support for the T.E.A.C.H. (Teacher Education and Compensation Helps) Early Childhood program. The T.E.A.C.H. program provides educational scholarship opportunities for child care professionals. Participants receive scholarships to earn Early Childhood Education Credentials, an Early Childhood Associates Degree, or an Early Childhood Bachelors Degree. The costs of the T.E.A.C.H. program are shared by the sponsoring child care program, the participant and T.E.A.C.H. Scholarship recipients commit to one year of employment at the sponsoring child care program upon completion of the certificate. Qualistar Early Learning, a non-governmental community organization, administers the T.E.A.C.H. program. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that there were a total of 187 enrollees carrying working toward 1,118 credit hours in 18 different higher education institutions around the state. The expected results in the plan period are increased professionalism of the field through higher education.

Activities to promote inclusive child care

A program through Qualistar Early Learning, child care resource and referral service, offers expanded referral and support services to families having children with special care needs and works directly with families and providers to identify and address barriers to the inclusion of children with special care needs in generic child care and school-age care settings. The Dependent/Inclusive care program connects families and providers directly to community resources that can supply the hands-on, on-site training, consultation and other supports that make inclusive child care a reality. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that program was being operated in one large Service Delivery Area (SDA) in Colorado but was assisting with salary costs for the Inclusion Specialist and resource visits. The SDA is now able to provide limited "mini inclusion scholarships". The scholarships are available to assist with purchase of materials, equipment, or training relative to a child's special needs. The family member works with the child care provider to determine best use of the funds and to complete the application, which is made jointly on behalf of the child, with the resource following the child when possible. Expected results in the plan period are increased child care options for families in order to support family stability by making it possible for parents to work and by alleviating family stress resulting from the inability to find appropriate child care when needed.

<u>Healthy Child Care America and other health activities including those designed to</u> promote the social and emotional development of children

Qualistar Early Learning, child care resource and referral service, is also responsible for overseeing Healthy Child Care Colorado that is aimed at bringing necessary health and safety resources to Colorado's child care providers. An evaluation of results in the last plan period was that that 532 trainings and presentations were made across Colorado to assist local communities and health care providers more effectively engage with child care providers and children in the child care provider's care. The expected results under this plan period are that the full-time Nurse Consultant will work with both local communities and local providers about various resources, information, regulations, and practices necessary for the child care community to provide the most up-to-date care health and safety practices.

Other Quality Activities that Increase Parental Choice and Improve the Quality and Availability of Child Care

The Division of Child Care utilizes an imaging system for storage and retrieval of its facility licensing files that has been integrated with its licensing databases. The Division has also developed a means of electronically distributing to local child care resource and referral agencies individual licensing histories of all licensed child care facilities. This provides parents with quick and easy access to licensing information that can help them make informed decisions about child care for their children.

The School-Readiness Quality Improvement Program provides grants and technical assistance to participating child care sites, whose eligibility is defined in legislation, HB05-1238. Participating sites receive an annual Qualistar Early Learning Quality Performance Rating and assistance in improving the quality of care through the use of enhanced educational materials, specialized teacher training, and increased parent involvement. An evaluation of results in the last plan period determined that seventy-six percent (76%) of the participating sites were rated high quality by the third rating period. This is compared to only thirty-seven (37%) who were rated high quality when the program began. The expected results in the plan period for this program are that participating child care providers will increase their capacity to provide high-quality care for children; and children who receive this high-quality care will be more ready for school and for life than if they had not received these high quality child care services.

5.2 Good Start, Grow Smart Planning and Development

This section of the Plan relates to the President's *Good Start, Grow Smart* initiative which is envisioned as a Federal-State partnership that creates linkages between CCDF, including funds set-aside for quality, and State public and private efforts to promote early learning. In this section, each Lead Agency is asked to assess its State's progress toward developing voluntary guidelines on language, literacy, prereading, and early math concepts and a plan for the education and training of child care providers. The third component of the President's *Good Start, Grow Smart* initiative, planning for coordination across at least four early childhood programs and funding streams, was addressed in Section 2.1.2.

5.2.1 Status	s of Voluntary Early Learning Guidelines. Indicate which of the
following be	st describes the current status of the State's efforts to develop,
implement,	or revise research-based early learning guidelines (content standards)
for three to t	live year-olds). NOTE: Check only one box to best describe the status of
your State's	three-to-five-year-old guidelines.
	•
	Planning. The State is planning for the development of early learning
	guidelines. Expected date of plan completion:
	Developing. The State is in the process of developing early learning
	guidelines. Expected date of completion:
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

	Developed. The State has approved the early learning guidelines, but
	has not yet developed or initiated an implementation plan. The early
	learning guidelines are included as Attachment 5.2.1.
	Implementing. In addition to having developed early learning
	guidelines, the State has embarked on implementation efforts which
	may include dissemination, training or embedding guidelines in the
	professional development system. The guidelines are included as
	Attachment 5.2.1.
\bowtie	Revising. The State has previously developed early learning
	guidelines and is now revising those guidelines. The guidelines are
	included as Attachment 5.2.1. The Colorado Department of Education
	is in the process of finalizing the revised early learning guidelines. The
	draft ELG, as well as the original Building Blocks document that was used
	as a base for the revised guidelines, can be accessed at -
	http://www.cde.state.co.us/early/early.htm
	•
	Other (describe):

Describe the progress made by the State in developing, implementing, or revising early learning guidelines for early learning since the date of submission of the 2006-2007 State Plan. Efforts to develop early learning guidelines for children other than those addressed in *Good Start, Grow Smart* (i.e., children birth to three or older than five) may be described here.

The state voluntary early learning guidelines are not under the purview of the state CCDF lead agency. The Colorado Department of Education (CDE) is the creator and implementation state agency for the voluntary early learning guidelines. Since the date of submission of the 2004-2005 state plan, CDE has translated the early learning guidelines into Spanish and have created policy briefs that inform programs on the research-based approach in the guidelines, and how the use of the guidelines in the child care setting can improve quality and school-readiness for children. The purpose of creating the briefs was to expand the voluntary use of the guidelines beyond Colorado Preschool Program settings and early childhood state-funded special education for individual children.

Effective July 15, 2007, the CDE has adopted the Rhode Island Early Learning Guidelines in their entirety. CDE has obtained permission to disseminate these standards statewide under the title "Colorado Building Blocks to the K-12 Content Standards". The initial document will include the early learning guidelines, now referred to as the Building Blocks, and the "expectations" for each Building Block. Over the next 12 to 18 months, the CDE will develop expanded documents for each domain which model the original Colorado Building Blocks format including expanded descriptions of how adults and the environments support each early learning guideline and several examples of each. Training curriculum will be developed to support the implementation and linkages to state outcomes measurements work.

If developed, are the guidelines aligned with K-12 content standards or other standards (e.g., Head Start Child Outcomes, State Performance Standards)?

Conte Outco	Yes. If yes, name standards. Ew Colorado Building Blocks have been crosswalked to the Colorado Model Int Standards for K-12, the Head Start Child Outcomes and the OSEP Child Interpretation of the control of the control of the colorado
	No.
If dev	eloped, are the guidelines aligned with early childhood curricula?
The ne	Yes. If yes, describe. we Building Blocks have been crosswalked to curricular goals of curricula conly used in Colorado including The Creative Curriculum and the Scope Curriculum.
	No.
	guidelines been developed for children in the following age groups k if guidelines have been developed):
	Birth to three. Guidelines are included as Attachment 5.2.1 Birth to five. Guidelines are included as Attachment 5.2.1 Five years or older. Guidelines are included as Attachment 5.2.1
on the	e attach a copy of the guidelines. If any of your guidelines are available web, provide the appropriate Web site address (guidelines must still ached to Plan):
three-	ins of Voluntary Early Learning Guidelines. Do the guidelines for to-five-year-olds address language, literacy, pre-reading, and early concepts?
\boxtimes	Yes.
	No.
Do the guidelines for children three-to-five-year-olds address domains not specifically included in <i>Good Start, Grow Smart</i> , such as social/emotional, cognitive, physical, health, creative arts, or other domains?	
	Yes. If yes, describe. roaches to Learning

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

5.2.2

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

	 Social and Emotional Development 	
	• Language Development and Communication	
	• Literacy	
	• Mathematics	
	• Science	
	• Creativity	
	• Physical Health and Development	
	□ No.	
5.2.3	3 Implementation of Voluntary Early Learning Guidelines. Indicate the strategies the State used or expects to use in implementing its early learning guidelines. Check all that apply: □ Disseminating materials to practitioners and families □ Developing training curricula □ Partnering with other training entities to deliver training □ Aligning early learning guidelines with licensing, core competencies, and/or quality rating systems □ Other. Please describe: Policy and training curriculum will be developed to support linkages between the use of the Building Blocks and Colorado Results Matter which requires ongoing assessment and reporting of child outcomes data.	
	Indicate the stakeholders that are (or expect	Indicate the programs that
	to be) actively supporting the	mandate or require the use of
	implementation of early learning guidelines.	early learning guidelines.
		Publicly funded (or
		subsidized) child care
	Head Start	Head Start
	⊠ Education/Public pre-k	⊠ Education/Public pre-k
	☐ Early Intervention	☐ Early Intervention
	☐ Child Care Resource and Referral	Child Care Resource and
		Referral
	Higher Education	Higher Education
	☐ Parent Associations	Parent Associations

How are (or will) cultural, linguistic and individual variations (be) acknowledged in implementation?

Other. Please describe:

The new Building Blocks are developmentally appropriate and allow for individual variations in rates of development. Building Blocks materials, including professional development materials, will be made available in English

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

Other. Please describe:

and Spanish. The content of the new Building Blocks has been reviewed for cultural sensitivity. Cultural competence goals will be embedded in training content as will considerations regarding inclusion and support of children with developmental disabilities.

How are (or will) the diversity of child care settings (be) acknowledged in implementation?

The expanded Building Blocks documents will include descriptions of how adults and the environment support each expectation as well as examples. This content will reflect a variety of child care settings.

Materials developed to support implementation of the guidelines are included as Attachment 5.2.3. If these are available on the web, provide the appropriate Web site address:

Math: http://www.cde.state.co.us/early/downloads/MathBB.pdf

Literacy:

http://www.cde.state.co.us/early/downloads/building blocks4-26.pdf

5.2.4 Assessment of Voluntary Early Learning Guidelines.

As applicable, describe the State's plan for:

- (a) Validating the content of the early learning guidelines
- (b) Assessing the effectiveness and/or implementation of the guidelines
- (c) Assessing the progress of children using measures aligned with the guidelines
- (d) Aligning the guidelines with accountability initiatives
- a) Partners in the Rhode Island early childhood system completed an extensive review in order to establish validity of the early learning guidelines content. The CDE selected the Rhode Island Early Learning Guidelines for use in Colorado as a result of the apparent validity of the contents as established within the general field of early childhood as well as a determination that the content met Colorado's needs specifically.
- b) A long-term plan will be developed within the next 24 months to assess the effectiveness of the guidelines.
- c) Through Colorado Results Matter, 30,000 children served in licensed early care and education sites throughout the state are currently being assessed using a choice of three assessment systems that are aligned with the new Building Blocks. d) Through Results Matter, data is being collected and reported regarding the efficacy of Colorado's early care and education programs including Head Start, the Colorado Preschool and Kindergarten Program and preschool special education. This information will represent an integration of child progress data, family outcomes information and program quality analysis.

Written reports of these efforts are included as Attachment 5.2.4. If these are available on the web, provide the appropriate Web site address (reports must still be attached to Plan): The Colorado Department of Education does not have written reports of these efforts.

5.2.5	best of profe the profection of the contract o	Plans for Professional Development. Indicate which of the following describes the current status of the State's efforts to develop a ssional development plan for early childhood providers that includes all rimary sectors: child care, Head Start, and public education. NOTE: k ONLY ONE box to best describe the status of your State's ssional development plan.
		Planning. Indicate whether steps are under way to develop a plan. If so, describe the entities involved in the planning process, time frames for completion and/or implementation, the steps anticipated, and how the plan is expected to support early language, literacy, pre-reading and early math concents.
		and early math concepts. Developing. A plan is being drafted. The draft or planning
	_	documents are included as Attachment 5.2.5.
		Developed. A plan has been written but has not yet been
		implemented. The plan is included as Attachment 5.2.5.
		Implementing. A plan has been written and is now in the process of
		being implemented, or has been implemented. The plan is included as Attachment 5.2.5.
		Revising. The State previously developed a professional development plan and is now revising that plan, or has revised it since submitting the 06-07 State Plan. The revisions or the revised plan are included as Attachment 5.2.5.
		Other (describe):

Describe the progress made by the State in planning, developing, implementing, or revising the professional development plan since the date of submission of the 2006-2007 State Plan.

The state professional development plan is not under the purview of the state CCDF lead agency. Based on recommendations of the Early Childhood State System Team's Professional and Workforce Development Task Force, an RFP was issued in SFY 2006. The Community College of Denver applied for and received the competitive grant to be the Colorado Office of Professional Development. Implementation began in March 2006. The attached Professional Development Plan (Attachment 5.2.5) delineates overall goals, objectives, and scope of work including projects, tasks, activities, and timelines. The Office of Professional Development's implementation work plan for year three (SFY 2008) is included on pages 23 – 27 of Attachment 5.2.5. One aspect of the Professional Development Plan to note is the new work on early childhood mental health.

If your State has developed a plan for professional development, does the plan include (Check EITHER yes or no for each item):

	Yes	No
Specific goals or desired outcomes	\boxtimes	
A link to Early Learning Guidelines		\boxtimes
Continuum of training and education to form a career path	\boxtimes	
Articulation from one type of training to the next		\boxtimes
Quality assurance through approval of trainers	\boxtimes	
Quality assurance through approval of training content	\boxtimes	
A system to track practitioners' training		
Assessment or evaluation of training effectiveness		\boxtimes
State Credentials – Please state for which roles (e.g. infant and toddler credential, directors' credential, etc.)	\boxtimes	
Specialized strategies to reach family, friend and neighbor caregivers		\boxtimes

For each Yes response, reference the page(s) in the plan and briefly describe. Specific goals or desired outcomes: The Office of Professional Development is charged with implementing the goals through the Plan – Page 1 of the Professional Development Plan.

<u>Continuum of training and education to form a career path</u>: Early Childhood Professional Credentials provide a career path – Pages 1, 11, 22

<u>Quality assurance through approval of trainers:</u> This work has begun and will be expanded SFY 2008 – Pages 12, 22

<u>Quality assurance through approval of training content:</u>
This work has begun and will be expanded SFY 2008 – Pages 12, 22

<u>State Credentials</u>: Colorado established a tiered voluntary early childhood professional credential, which is issued by the Office of Professional Development and the Colorado Department of Human Services. The second level of the Credential is equal to the required director qualifications; there is an infant and toddler endorsement. Next year, we will be looking at a social emotional specialist endorsement – Pages 11, 22

For each No response, indicate any plans the Lead Agency has to incorporate these components.

The Lead Agency does not have plans to incorporate components into the Prof. Dev. Plan due to the fact that this work is not under the purview of the Lead Agency. However, the Office of Professional Development has identified plans here for these components that are not a part of the plan at this time.

<u>A link to Early Learning Guidelines:</u> The Office of Professional Development will develop a crosswalk between Colorado's Core Knowledge and Standards and the Colorado Department of Education's Early Leaning Guidelines once they are revised.

<u>A system to track practitioners' training:</u> The Office of Professional Development is working with the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment to build out a web-based training platform that would track training for early childhood providers.

<u>Assessment or evaluation of training effectiveness:</u> Due to the fact that funding levels are not adequate to provide for assessment, there are no plans to do so at this time.

<u>Specialized strategies to reach family, friend and neighbor caregivers:</u> Due to the fact that funding levels are not adequate to provide for expansion into this arena, there are no plans to do so at this time.

Are the professional development opportunities described in the plan available:

Note: Check either yes or no for each item):	Yes	No
Statewide		
To Center-based Child Care Providers		
To Group Home Providers		
To Family Home Providers		
To In-Home Providers		
Other (describe): Early Childhood Stakeholders, Early Childhood Social/Emotional Specialists, Resource and Referral Specialists		

Describe how the plan addresses early language, literacy, pre-reading, and early math concepts development. Through a collaborative effort the Office of Professional Development has developed (1996) and revised (2007) Colorado's Core Knowledge and Standards: A Guide for Early Childhood Professional Development. The standards cover the following areas: Child Growth and Development; Health Nutrition and Safety; Developmentally Appropriate Practices; Guidance; Family and Community Relationships, Cultural and Individual Diversity; Professionalism; and Administration and Supervision. Early language, literacy, pre-reading, and early math concepts development are included in the Core Knowledge and Standards.

Are program or provider-level incentives offered to encourage provider **training and education?** No plan developed, see previous page. \bowtie Yes. Describe, including any connections between the incentives and training relating to early language, literacy, pre-reading and early math concepts. Colorado established a voluntary early childhood professional credential, which is issued by the Office of Professional Development and the Colorado Department of Human Services. This tiered credential system is based on Colorado's Core Knowledge and Standards. The Credentials recognize increased knowledge and experience. Ongoing professional development is needed to renew credentials every five years. No. If no, describe any plans to offer incentives to encourage provider training and education, including any connections between the incentives and training relating to early language, literacy, prereading and early math concepts? As applicable, does the State assess the effectiveness of its professional development plan, including the achievement of any specified goals or desired outcomes? Yes. Describe how the professional development plan's effectiveness/goal is assessed. \boxtimes No. Describe any plans to include assessments of the professional development plan's effectiveness/goal achievement. Due to the fact that funding levels are not adequate to provide for

assessment, there are no plans to do so at this time.

	the State assess the effectiveness of specific professional development tives or components?
	Yes. Describe how specific professional development initiatives or components' effectiveness is assessed.
\boxtimes	No. Describe any plans to include assessments of specific professional development initiatives or components' effectiveness.
	Due to the fact that funding levels are not adequate to provide for assessment, there are no plans to do so at this time.
_	oplicable, does (or will) the State use assessment to help shape or revise rofessional development plan?
	Yes. Describe how assessment informs the professional development plan.
	No. Describe any plans to include assessment to inform the professional development plan.
	Due to the fact that funding levels are not adequate to provide for assessment, there are no plans to do so at this time.

PART 6 HEALTH AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS FOR PROVIDERS

(Only the 50 States and the District of Columbia complete Part 6.)

The National Resource Center for Health and Safety in Child Care (NRCHSCC) of DHHS's Maternal and Child Health Bureau supports a comprehensive, current, on-line listing of the licensing and regulatory requirements for child care in the 50 States and the District of Columbia. In lieu of requiring a State Lead Agency to provide information that is already publicly available, ACF accepts this compilation as accurately reflecting the States' licensing requirements. The listing, which is maintained by the University of Colorado Health Sciences Center School of Nursing, is available on the World Wide Web at: http://nrc.uchsc.edu/.

ոււթ.	//III C.uciisc.euu/.
	alth and Safety Requirements for Center-Based Providers (658E(c)(2)(F), 18.41, §98.16(j))
6.1	
	☐ Yes. Answer 6.1.2, skip 6.1.3, and go to 6.2.
	No. Describe which center-based providers are exempt from licensing under State law and answer 6.1.2 and 6.1.3.
6.1	Have center licensing requirements as relates to staff-child ratios, group size, or staff training been modified since approval of the last State Plan? (§98.41(a)(2)&(3))
	 ✓ Yes, and the changes are as follows: All staff in child care centers are now required to complete 15 clock hours of on-going training every year. ✓ No.
6.1	
	• The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations)
	• Building and physical premises safety
	Health and safety training

Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

6.1

6.2	Healt	Health and Safety Requirements for Group Home Providers (658E(c)(2)(F),				
	§§98.4	§§98.41, 98.16(j))				
	6.2.1	Are all group home providers paid with CCDF funds subject to licensing under State law that is indicated in the NRCHSCC's compilation? If:				
		☐ Yes. Answer 6.2.2, skip 6.2.3, and go to 6.3.				
		No. Describe which group home providers are exempt from licensing under State law and answer 6.2.2 and 6.2.3.				
	6.2.2	Have group home licensing requirements that relate to staff-child ratios, group size, or staff training been modified since the approval of the last State Plan? (§98.41(a)(2) & (3))				
		Yes, and the changes are as follows: All group home (large child care home in Colorado) providers and staff are now required to complete 15 clock hours of on-going training every year.				
		□ No.				
	6.2.3	For group home care that is NOT licensed, and therefore not reflected in NRCHSCC's compilation, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:				
		The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations) Building and physical premises safety				
		Health and safety training				
6.3	Healt 98.16	h and Safety Requirements for Family Providers (658E(c)(2)(F), §§98.41, (j))				
	6.3.1	Are all <u>family</u> child care providers paid with CCDF funds subject to licensing under State law that is indicated in the NRCHSCC's compilation? If:				
		☐ Yes. Answer 6.3.2, skip 6.3.3, and go to 6.4.				
		No. Describe which family child care providers are exempt from licensing under State law and answer 6.3.2 and 6.3.3. A family care home in which less than 24-hour care is given for only one child or two or more children who are siblings from the same family household at any one time is exempt from licensing.				

	6.3.2	Have family child care provider requirements that relate to staff-child ratios, group size, or staff training been modified since the approval of the last State Plan? (§98.41(a)(2) & (3))				
			Yes, and the changes are as follows: The pre-licensing training requirement for family child care homes has increased from 12 clock hours to 15 clock hours. The training is now required prior to a family child care home being licensed. All family child care home providers, except experienced family child care home providers are required to complete 15 clock hours of on-going training every year. Experienced family child care home providers are required to complete 18 clock hous of on-going training every year.			
			No.			
	6.3.3	NRCH	mily care that is NOT licensed, and therefore not reflected in ISCC's compilation, the following health and safety requirements to child care services provided under the CCDF for:			
6.4	• Healtl 98.16(immu Legally immun mainta Assura Relativ related Buildin Legally buildin Provide safety i	revention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate nizations) revempt providers caring for children from counties that do not collect ization information as a part of the eligibility process are required to in immunization information on the children in their care, and sign a Self-ince form that addresses the prevention and control of infectious disease. The session is considered with the State Agency Letter CC-99-4-A) caring for a children are exempt from this requirement. The gand physical premises safety The exempt providers and parents sign a Self-Assurance form that addresses and physical premises safety. Parents are responsible for monitoring. The and safety training ers and parents sign a Self-Assurance form that addresses health and training. Parents are responsible for monitoring. The fety Requirements for In-Home Providers (658E(c)(2)(F), §§98.41,			
	6.4.1	reference	in-home child care providers paid with CCDF funds subject to ng under the State law reflected in the NRCHSCC's compilation need above? Yes. Answer 6.4.2, skip 6.4.3, and go to 6.5. No. Describe which in-home child care providers are exempt from ng under State law and answer 6.4.2 and 6.4.3. By care home in which less than 24-hour care is given for only one child or more children who are siblings from the same family household at any one exempt from licensing.			

STATE PLAN FOR CCDF SERVICES FOR THE PERIOD 10/1/07 – 9/30/09

	6.4.2	Have in-home health and safety requirements that relate to staff-child ratios, group size, or training been modified since the approval of the last State Plan? (§98.41(a)(2) & (3))				
		Yes, and the changes are as follows:No.				
	6.4.3	For in-home care that is NOT licensed, and therefore not reflected in NRCHSCC's compilation, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:				
		 The prevention and control of infectious disease (including ageappropriate immunizations) Legally-exempt providers caring for children from counties that do not collect immunization information as a part of the eligibility process are required to maintain immunization information on the children in their care, and sign a Self-Assurance form that addresses the prevention and control of infectious disease. Relatives (in accordance with the State Agency Letter CC-99-4-A) caring for related children are exempt from this requirement. Building and physical premises safety Legally exempt providers and parents sign a Self-Assurance form that addresses building and physical premises safety. Parents are responsible for monitoring. Health and safety training Providers and parents sign a Self-Assurance form that addresses health and safety training. Parents are responsible for monitoring. 				
6.5	At Le aunts, may b	All relative providers are subject to the same requirements as described in sections 6.1 - 6.4 above, as appropriate; there are no exemptions for relatives or different requirements for them. All relative providers are exempt from all health and safety requirements. Some or all relative providers are subject to different health and safety requirements from those described in sections 6.1 - 6.4. The following describes those requirements and identifies the relatives they apply to: Relative providers are not required to maintain immunization records on the				
		relative children for whom they provide care.				

6.6 Enforcement of Health and Safety Requirements

Each Lead Agency is required to certify that procedures are in effect to ensure that child care providers of services for which assistance is provided comply with all applicable health and safety requirements. (658E(c)(2)(E), §§98.40(a)(2), 98.41(d)) The following is a description of how health and safety requirements are effectively enforced:

unannounced visits and the frequency of those visits:
Large/group family child care homes, family child care homes, child care centers, school-age child care centers, and part-day preschools are visite on average every other year, or upon receipt of a complaint. Centers are visited every one to two years by different regulatory agencies. Unannounced visits are conducted by licensing staff on a risk-based model. Visits occur on a time interval from once a month to once every 3 years.
model. Visits occur on a time interval from once a month to once even

Are child care providers subject to background checks?

 \boxtimes

checks (indicate when such checks are conducted):

Criminal background checks are required and enforced for all licensed facilities. All adults living in the family child care home over 18 years of age are subject to a criminal background check. All staff working in a

child care facility are subject to a criminal background check.

Yes, and the following types of providers are subject to background

Effective August 2001, a double criminal background check has been implemented. Colorado has used the fingerprint-based Colorado Bureau of Investigation (CBI) check for many years. In addition, providers who live in the state less than 2 years are checked through FBI records. The newly implemented additional background check combines CBI and court disposition information through the judicial system's database. Criminal Background Unit staff of the Office of Performance Improvement conducts the check on disposition information. This requirement was passed in the 2001 legislative session, after a 3 county pilot demonstrated that a CBI/FBI check alone was not sufficient.

Licensing specialists monitor background check information as part of their unannounced monitoring visits. In addition, CBI conducts a

"flagging system", which identifies individuals' arrests subsequent to the initial criminal background check investigation.

Colorado requires criminal background checks of exempt family child care home providers who are publicly-funded for services provided. These background check requirements are the same as for family child care homes.

No.

- Does the State require that child care providers report serious injuries that occur while a child is in care? (Serious injuries are defined as injuries requiring medical treatment by a doctor, nurse, dentist, or other medical professional.)
 - Yes, and the following describes the State's reporting requirements and how such injuries are tracked (if applicable):

Licensed providers must report injuries where a child receives medical treatment at a medical facility, within 24 hours of the incident. The report is made to the state licensing administrator and the licensing specialist for the facility. The report is maintained in the facility file. These injuries are not tracked at this time.

No.

• Other methods used to ensure that health and safety requirements are effectively enforced:

A child care center must complete the following requirements before a license is issued: 1) the facility is inspected by a Department of Human Services licensing specialist, 2) is inspected by the local health department, 3) is inspected by the local fire department, 4) meets local building and zoning codes.

Licensing Specialists complete an evaluation checklist, which is part of the inspection. Centers are evaluated on staff qualifications, age appropriateness and safety of equipment, indoor space (size and safety), outdoor space (size and safety), records of children and staff, center's written policies.

Criminal background checks and Child Abuse checks are also conducted. Information concerning chronic health problems must also be submitted. Parents must submit immunization information on children.

Each staff must be trained in fire safety and emergency procedures; staff must be trained in universal precautions; at least one staff on duty in the preschool area, toddler area, and in each infant-nursery room must have a current Red Cross

First Aid and infant and child CPR certificate. In addition, all staff must complete a prescribed level of ongoing training each year.

Centers are visited every one to two years by different regulatory agencies. Licensing staff conduct unannounced visits, determined by a risk based model. Visits occur on a time interval from once a month to once every 3 years.

A family child care home provider is not licensed until the facility is inspected by a Dept of Human Services Licensing Specialist and meets local building and zoning codes.

Licensing Specialists complete an evaluation checklist that is part of the inspection. The areas of inspection include staff qualifications, age appropriateness and safety of equipment, indoor space (size and safety), outdoor space (size and safety), records of children and staff, written policies.

Fingerprint based criminal records checks and Child Abuse checks are completed.

Homes are visited on a drop in, unannounced basis by Licensing staff on a risk-based schedule.

6.7 Exemptions from Immunization Requirements

The State assures that children receiving services under the CCDF are ageappropriately immunized, and that the health and safety provisions regarding immunizations incorporate (by reference or otherwise) the latest recommendations for childhood immunizations of the State public health agency. (§98.41(a)(1)) The State exempts the following children from immunization (check all that apply):

	Children who are cared for by relatives (defined as grandparents, great
	grandparents, siblings (if living in a separate residence), aunts and uncles).
	Children who receive care in their own homes.
	Children whose parents object to immunization on religious grounds.
\boxtimes	Children whose medical condition contraindicates immunization.

PART 7 HEALTH AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS IN THE TERRITORIES

(Only the Territories complete Part 7)

7.1 Health and Safety Requirements for Center-Based Providers in the Territories (658E(c)(2)(F), §98.41(a), §98.16(j))

For all <u>center-based</u> care, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:

- The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations)
- Building and physical premises safety
- Health and safety training
- 7.2 Health and Safety Requirements for Group Home Providers in the Territories (658E(c)(2)(F), §98.41(a), §98.16(j))

For all <u>group home</u> care, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:

- The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations)
- Building and physical premises safety
- Health and safety training
- 7.3 Health and Safety Requirements for Family Providers in the Territories (658E(c)(2)(F), §98.41(a), §98.16(j))

For all <u>family child care</u>, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:

• The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations)

	D .11.	1			•	•
•	Building	and	nhy	vsical	nremises	satety
	D' WII WIII	***	P	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	OI CILLIDED	Det I C C ,

Health and safety training

7.4 Health and Safety Requirements for In-Home Providers in the Territories (658E(c)(2)(F), §98.41(a), §98.16(j))

For all <u>in-home</u> care, the following health and safety requirements apply to child care services provided under the CCDF for:

- The prevention and control of infectious disease (including age-appropriate immunizations)
- Building and physical premises safety
- Health and safety training

7.5 Exemptions to Territorial Health and Safety Requirements

At Lead Agency option, the following relatives may be exempted from health and safety requirements: grandparents, great grandparents, aunts, uncles, or siblings (who live in a separate residence from the child in care). (658P(4)(B), §98.41(a)(1)(ii)(A)). Indicate the Lead Agency's policy regarding these relative providers:

All relative providers are subject to the same requirements as described in
sections 7.1 - 7.4 above, as appropriate; there are no exemptions for relatives
or different requirements for them.
All relative providers are exempt from <u>all</u> health and safety requirements.
Some or all relative providers are subject to <u>different</u> health and safety
requirements from those described in sections 7.1 - 7.4 and the following
describes those different requirements and the relatives they apply to:

7.6 Enforcement of Territorial Health and Safety Requirements

Each Lead Agency is required to certify that procedures are in effect to ensure that child care providers of services for which assistance is provided comply with all applicable health and safety requirements. (658E(c)(2)(E), §§98.40(a)(2), 98.41(d)) The following is a description of how Territorial health and safety requirements are effectively enforced:

Are child care providers subject to <u>routine</u> unannounced visits (i.e., not specifically for the purpose of complaint investigation or issuance/renewal of a license)? Yes, and the following indicates the providers subject to routine unannounced visits and the frequency of those visits: No. Are child care providers subject to background checks? Yes, and the following types of providers are subject to background checks (indicate when such checks are conducted): No. Does the Territory require that child care providers report serious injuries that occur while a child is in care? (Serious injuries are defined as injuries requiring medical treatment by a doctor, nurse, dentist, or other medical professional.) Yes, and the following describes the Territory's reporting requirements and how such injuries are tracked (if applicable): No. Other methods used to ensure that health and safety requirements are effectively enforced: **Exemptions from Territorial Immunization Requirements** The Territory assures that children receiving services under the CCDF are ageappropriately immunized, and that the health and safety provisions regarding immunizations incorporate (by reference or otherwise) the latest recommendations for childhood immunizations of the Territorial public health agency. (§98.41(a)(1)) The Territory exempts the following children from immunization (check all that apply): Children who are cared for by relatives (defined as grandparents, great grandparents, siblings (if living in a separate residence), aunts and uncles). Children who receive care in their own homes. Children whose parents object to immunization on religious grounds. Children whose medical condition contraindicates immunization.

> Effective Date: October 1, 2007 Amended Effective:

7.7

APPENDIX 1 PROGRAM ASSURANCES AND CERTIFICATIONS

The Lead Agency, named in Part 1 of this Plan, assures that:

- (1) upon approval, it will have in effect a program that complies with the provisions of the Plan printed herein, and is administered in accordance with the Child Care and Development Block Grant Act of 1990 as amended, Section 418 of the Social Security Act, and all other applicable Federal laws and regulations. (658D(b), 658E(a))
- (2) the parent(s) of each eligible child within the State who receives or is offered child care services for which financial assistance is provided is given the option either to enroll such child with a child care provider that has a grant or contract for the provision of the service; or to receive a child care certificate. (658E(c)(2)(A)(i))
- (3) in cases in which the parent(s) elects to enroll the child with a provider that has a grant or contract with the Lead Agency, the child will be enrolled with the eligible provider selected by the parent to the maximum extent practicable.

 (658E(c)(2)(A)(ii))
- (4) the child care certificate offered to parents shall be of a value commensurate with the subsidy value of child care services provided under a grant or contract. (658E(c)(2)(A)(iii))
- (5) with respect to State and local regulatory requirements, health and safety requirements, payment rates, and registration requirements, State or local rules, procedures or other requirements promulgated for the purpose of the Child Care and Development Fund will not significantly restrict parental choice among categories of care or types of providers. (658E(c)(2)(A), §98.15(p), §98.30(g), §98.40(b)(2), §98.41(b), §98.43(c), §98.45(d))
- (6) that children receiving services under the CCDF are age-appropriately immunized, and that the health and safety provisions regarding immunizations incorporate (by reference or otherwise) the latest recommendation for childhood immunizations of the State public health agency. (§98.41(a)(1))
- (7) that CCDF Discretionary funds are used to supplement, not supplant, State general revenue funds for child care assistance for low-income families. (P.L. 109-149)

The Lead Agency also certifies that:

(1) it has procedures in place to ensure that providers of child care services for which assistance is provided under the Child Care and Development Fund afford parents unlimited access to their children and to the providers caring for their children during the normal hours of operations and whenever such children are in the care of such providers. (658E(c)(2)(B))

- it maintains a record of substantiated parental complaints and makes information regarding such complaints available to the public on request. (658E(c)(2)(C))
- (3) it will collect and disseminate to parents of eligible children and the general public, consumer education information that will promote informed child care choices. (658E(c)(2)(D))
- (4) it has in effect licensing requirements applicable to child care services provided in the State. (658E(c)(2)(E))
- (5) there are in effect within the State (or other area served by the Lead Agency), under State or local law, requirements designed to protect the health and safety of children; these requirements are applicable to child care providers that provide services for which assistance is made available under the Child Care and Development Fund. (658E(c)(2)(E))
- (6) procedures are in effect to ensure that child care providers of services for which assistance is provided under the Child Care and Development Fund comply with all applicable State or local health and safety requirements. (658E(c)(2)(G))
- (7) payment rates under the Child Care and Development Fund for the provision of child care services are sufficient to ensure equal access for eligible children to comparable child care services in the State or sub-State area that are provided to children whose parents are not eligible to receive assistance under this program or under any other Federal or State child care assistance programs. (658E(c)(4)(A))

APPENDIX 2 ELIGIBILITY AND PRIORITY TERMINOLOGY

For purposes of determining eligibility and priority for CCDF-funded child care services, lead agencies must define the following *italicized* terms. (658P, 658E(c)(3)(B))

• attending (a job training or educational program; include minimum hours if applicable) Verification of enrollment and satisfactory progress at an educational institution or participation in a job training program is required. Verification is required every six months. Under TANF, attendance and conditions of attendance are defined in the participant's Individual Responsibility Contract

• in loco parentis –

An unrelated individual who is taking the place of a parent and has obtained an affidavit from the child's biological parent or legal guardian which identifies the unrelated individual as the child's primary caretaker.

• job training and educational program -

Enrollment in an educational institution or participation in a job training program such as onthe-job training, work experience, employer sponsored training. Educational programs included high school diploma, ESL, brush up basic skills or GED, and up to 48 months for post-secondary education that can include a certificate program or up to the first Bachelor's Degree. For TANF participants, job training and educational programs are considered work activities.

• physical or mental incapacity (if the Lead Agency provides such services to children age 13 and older) –

A developmental disability which is attributed to mental retardation, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, autism, or a neurological impairment and is verified by a professional.

A physical handicap, substantiated by a medical professional or the County, which puts extra and exhausting demands on parents.

A psychological disorder that is documented by a psychologist, psychiatrist, or qualified mental health professional.

A severe behavioral problem that places exhaustive demands on parents and is verified by a professional or the County.

protective services –

N.A.

• residing with –

Low Income Cases – A child who resides with a parent (or parents) who meets eligibility guidelines and is either a biological parent, relative caretaker, legally appointed guardian, or an unrelated individual who is acting in the role of a parent and providing financial support to the household of the child.

TANF cases - A child who is a member of the TANF assistance unit

Effective Date: October	1, 2007
Amended Effective:	

• special needs child –

A child of a teen parent who is in school to obtain their high school diploma

very low income –

Families with very low incomes are those whose incomes are at or below 130% of the federal poverty level.

working (include minimum hours if applicable) –

Earning income in a full time, part time, temporary or self-employment basis. Job search for up to 30 days in a consecutive 12-month period is included under the work definition for Low-Income families, but not for TANF families.

• Additional terminology related to conditions of eligibility or priority established by the Lead Agency:

Group Home - Group home in CCDF is what Colorado calls "large family child care" licensing category of family child care homes.